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This thesis eXA.ines An internai labour .arket far clerical 
Markers in the head office of a fir. Mhich o.ns or contrais 
5everal retail and .anufacturing cO~Anies. Using the hu.an 
capitAl theory as .ell a5 the orthodox and radical versions of 
the seg.ented labour .arket theary 1 attellpt ta predict Mhat 
variables affect entry level position, MAges and the probability 
of ~ro.ation within Mhite cailar Mark. Differences due to sex 
and/o,- visible lIinority status are explAined by the various 
theorie5. The results ~roduced froll linear regression and event 
history .adels raise questions as to Mhether this for. of job 
ladder can be classified as either the pri.ary or secondary 
labour lIarket. Further, the findings are unable to unequivocally 
discount any one labour lIarket theory. Rather, the results 
highlight llany of the si.ilarities in expectations a.ong the 
various theories. Finally, the analysis suggests that further 
Mark should be done on the i~act of lateral IIOves an future 
prollOtion opportunities. 

Dans ce thèse, nous avons analysé les structures internes d'une 
organisation de travail, à savoir le personnel de bureau de la 
maison-.tre d'une entreprise ayant plusieurs cOllpagnies 
.anufacturières DU de vente au détail. A partir des théories du 
capital hu.ain et des versions orthodoxes et radicales des 
théories de la seg.entation du lIarché du travail, nous avons 
tenté de trouver les facteurs contribuant à déterlliner le niveau 
d'entrée d'un travail donnt, son revenu et la probabilité d'une 
pro.ation. Les différentes th60ries utilisées ont per.is 
d'expliquer certaines de~ diff6rences re.arqées au niveau des 
personnes appartenant à un sexe ou l'autre, ou à une lIinorité 
visible ou non. Les résultats obtenus à partir d'une régression 
linéaire et analyze de séries chronologiques (event history 
_dels), nous portent à questionner la pertinence d'une 
classification pri .. ire au secondaire de ce secteur d'activitié. 
Par Ailleurs, les résultats obtenus ne nous perllette~t pas de 
rejeter sans I!quivoque les th60ries utilisées. Les résultats 
.. ttent plutât en évidence pleusieur sillilarités partagées par 
CaR théories. Enfin, l'analyse suggère l'intér.t d'une étude plus 
approfondie des lIDuv ... nts IAt*raux sur l'attribution future des 
pro.at ions. 
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Introduction 

What determines income and, more generally, inequality? 

since earned income constitutes a very significant proportion of 

total income (as opposed to dividends, interest, and rent: 

Brown, 1977 ,p. 5), the functioning of labour markets is ~ very 

important factor. Who gets what jobs, how much they qet paid, and 

whether or not individuals get promoted, are important in 

understanding and determining social inequality. However, the 

answers one gets depend on the theory used. Sociologists have 

primarily concerned themselves with two broad approaches in 

addressing these questions - a market approach (which they have 

taken from economists) and a normative approach (Brown, 1977: 

Clairmont, MacDonald & Wien, 1980,p. 293). 

The market approach is best reflected in the writings of the 

human capital school. This school assumes that incorne inequality 

is principally detetmined by the operation of impersonal market 

forces. Individuals invest in education and traininq or acquire 

skills through on-the job training. In doing so they increase 

their productivity and are able to trade their qreater 

productivity for a hiqher wage. In contrast, the dual labour 

market approach examines labour market structures that are 

somewhat protected from external labour market forces. According 

to this perspective pay and promotion are, to be sure, influenced 

by market forces; but they are also to some extent influenced by 
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a normative structure. The bulk of the first chapter is devoted 

to an analysis of the tenets of these alternative approaches. 

Both approaches attempt to explain not only the inequality 

of pay and access to job opportunities in general, but also 

discrimination as a specifie determinant of access to jobs and 

paye Discrimination has been a particular preoccupation of 

sociologists and a major part of this thesis is concerned with 

the effects of sex and colour on entry level positions, wages, 

and promotion opportunities. 

In this thesis l examine the functioning of an internal 

labour market for clerical workers in the he ad office of a pUblic 

company which owns and/or controls several retail and 

manufacturing firms. The literature, on internal labour markets 

has not ignored, but has somewhat neglected, white collar jobs. 

In my research for this thesis l have assembled and analyzed a 

body of quantitative data, drawn from the records of the firm in 

question, to establish the determinants of hiring and promotion 

in this particula:: case. Through my analysis l expect to find 

that sorne positions in this firm can be classified in the 

secondary sector and the remainder can be classified in the lower 

tier of the primary sector. This research, then, makes a small 

contribution to filling in our knowledge of white collar internal 

labour markets. 

Following a review of internal labour market theories and 

supporting empirical studies, in chapter 2 l go on to review 

research on white collar work. Emphasis will be placed on factors 
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affecting promotion in this sector (with special attention paid 

to clel-ical work) in order ta attempt to place the internaI 

labour rnarket discussion. 

In chapter 3 l examine the methodological limitations of the 

existing research. FOllowing, in chapter 4, l include a 

description of the firm and departments, as weIl as the methods 

for gathering my data and general hypothesis considered. 

In the fifth chapter l analyze the statistical results 

generated fror.i my data. Within this case study, linear regression 

and event history analysis are employed in order to determine 

what variables lead to entry level position, promotion 

probabilities and levels of remuneration. l discuss the extent to 

which the results are: more or less consistent with the human 

capi tal or segmented labour market theory. Reference will be made 

to the available findings on white collar work discussed in 

chapter 2 in order to further place the interna! labour market 

discussion within a white collar perspective. 

Finally, l will conclude by trying to synthesize some of my 

more interesting findings to the existinq theories and evidence. 

l will aIse') sugqest possible future avenues of research which 

arise out of my study. 

The data used in this thesis is primarily quan-citative and 

so l anl not able to determine the motives of the owners of the 

company. This makes it impossible to use my data to test the 

, radical' version of the segmented labour market the ory , that 

argues that labour markets emerge as part of a divide and rule 
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strategy by employers. Consequently, 1 only briefly discuss this 

version of the segmented labour market theory. However, sorne of 

my resul ts do have implications for the model of the relationship 

between education and job performance that is often associated 

wi th the radical version of the segmented labour market theory 

and l discuss the relevant theory and evidence later in this 

thesis. 

Like most of the internaI labour market studies 1 analyze 

the descrirtive findings vis-a-vis the three major theories. What 

will become increasingly clear is that there are some 

commonalities between the various internaI labour market theories 

that will prevent me from unequivocally rej ecting or accepting 

any one of them. Further, I expect the findings to raise 

questions as to the validity of limiting an analysis of white 

collar internaI labour markets to the tradi tional characteristics 

found in the primary and secondary blue collar labour markets. 

What I mean by this should become clear in the rest of the 

thesis. 
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Chepter 1 

Labeur MArkets Thlories And Eyid'pc, 

In this ~hapter, l review the way in which the human capital 

approach, and the orthodox and radical versions of the seqmented 

labour market approach both theoretically and empirically attempt 

to answer such questions as who gets what jobs, how much they qet 

paid and whether or not individuals qet promoted. Special 

emphasis is placed on the way in which these three schools 

explain the presence of discrimination which is thouqht to 

ensure that white males on averaqe receive greater opportunities 

for better pay and promotion relative to women and visible 

minorities. Where possible, each of the three schools will be 

eompared in order to highlight the similarities and differences 

between them. 

Labour Market Theories 

human capital sehool 

Human capital theorists have particularly eoncerned 

themselves with the impact on pay and promotion of investment in 

education (Hurn,1982,p.52; Becker,1964). Specifieally, Thurow 

(1969) limits his definition of human capital to (i) pre-labour 

market education in the fom of schooling and (ii) on-the-job 

training CP. 67).1 My discussion will concentrate on Thurow' s 

definition.2 
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Thurow (1975) argues that employers use the number of years 

of school eompleted as a means of predictinq the potential 

traininq cost differences between individuals, for each of the 

job ladders an employee May start up. Employers rank employees 

based on the belief that, other thinqs being equal, the hiqher 

the level achieved in school the greater the employee's 

trainability. Thul."oW claims that the educational system is a 

means of training individuals in how to learn. In other words, a 

more educated jOb applicant has demonstrated that he or she can 

show up on time, take orders, complete unpleasant tasks, and meet 

other orqanizational norms (p.SS). He describes the labuur market 

as an environment where the supply of trainable labour attempts 

ta fill jOb openinqs. These vacant positions establish training 

opportunities for individuals who must learn to fill the skill 

requirements attached to a specifie job (p.79). 

There is a great deal of evidence that Thurow provides an 

accu rate description of the recruitment and promotion process for 

Many jobs. For example, DiPrete and Soulels (1988) examination of 

white collar promotion rates in the U.S. federal civil service 

indicate that even though education had little effect on mobility 

in the lowest grades, there was a strong positive association 

between number of years of school and promotion within the middle 

grades (p. 33). Prandy, stewart and Blackburn (1982), in their 

analysis of white collar work, found that education has a 

positive direct effect on early career prospects (pp. 55-56; 
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Crompton and Jones, 1984, p.85). Rosenbaum's (1984) examination 

of the promotion of foremen, lower management, and non­

management, within a large corporation, found that for those 

employees under age 35 having a B.A. increased the chances of 

receiving a promotion compared to those of the same age who did 

not possess a B.A. (p.74). 

While Prandy, stewart and Blackburn' s (1982), Crompton and 

Jones'(1984), and Rosenbaum's (1984) studies all found that level 

of education contributed positively to future career advance, 

they also discovered that as time employed in the firm increased 

the effect of pre-labour market education on promotion prospects 

decreased. SpecificaIly, in Prandy, stewart and Blackburn's study 

the effects of education were found to be increasingly indirect 

the longer the members of their sample had been in the work force 

(pp.55-S6). Crompton and Jones (1984) found that, in at Ieast two 

of the three firms studied, formaI and informal post-entry 

qualifications were more important factors leading to future 

promotion, relative to pre-labour market education, the longer 

the workers were employed (p.140). FinalIy, Rosenbaum (1984) 

found that after age 35, education had no effect on whether one 

received a promotion. For employees 40 years of age or older 

there was only a slight chance that they would receive further 

promotions. Rosenbaum indicates that his results suggest that 

employers will be more Iikely to invest in training and 

promotions for employees who have a greater number of working 

years remaininq (p.74). 
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Treiman and Hartmann (1981) have raised some qeneral 

questions with respect to the validity of this human capital 

argument. They believe that by just considering the number of 

years of school human capital theorists are iqnorinq the 

variability in the quality and depth of job specifie skills 

learned in school (p.19). Polacheck (19"75) arques further that 

viewinq education as the only investment may bias measurement of 

the effects of education on earninqs. Some evidence for this view 

is provided by Welch (1973) who examined two distinct census 

periods and found an increase in the return on education for 

Blacks which he attributed to the increase in government 

expenditures for schools attended by Blacks. He felt that the 

increase in fundinq resulted in Blacks receivinq a better quality 

education (p.904). Smith (1979) used the quality of education 

argument to explain why southern born black women received lower 

returns to elementary and hiqh school education in 1960 and 1970 

relative to aIl white women and northern born black women 

(p.184) • 

It is clear that many of the human capital theorists consider 

level of education and/or number of years of school completed to 

be a crucial variable in determininq future income and promotion 

opportunities once an individual is already established within 

the labour market. However, some critics have arqued that the use 

of ei ther of these two variables ignores such issues as the 

abil1ty of individuals and the quality of education one has 

received. Further, as has been discussed above, the longer one is 
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in the work force the lesser the impact pre-labour market 

education has on employee's income and promotion prospects. Thus, 

it is imperative that l examine the impact of on-the-job training 

on income and future internaI promotion opportunities. 

(ii) on-the-job training 

Mincer (1974), rather than basing his argument on the leveI 

of education completed, stresses the importance of work 

experience on productivity and earnings and thus advancement. He 

believes that post educational experience has a greater impact on 

promotion than schooling (p.l). within on-the-job experience 

Thurow (1969) includes the followinq; formal and informal 

training programs, general knowledge of the rules, regulations 

and customs that lead to greater knowledge, and skills making a 

worker more productive (pp. 68-69). Rosen (1972), in describing 

the on-the-job component of the human capital hypothesis, states 

that; 

firms sell jobs to workers. Workers demand learning 
opportunities and are willinq to pay for them since their 
marketable skill or knowledge and subsequent income are 
increased (p.327). 

Mincer's (1974) support for his cla1m of the importance of 

on-the-j ob training can be found in his examination of the 

earnings of a group of men eight years after leaving school. He 

found that education only accounted for about one-third of the 

income differences Cp.xiv). He also displayed data demonstrating 

that there is a dec11ning correlation between schooling and 

earnings as work experience accumulates (p.82). In addition, he 
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cites a study, completed by Tolles and Melichar in 1965, of 

economists, of the same age, with the same years of schooling, 

but wi th a significant variance in the number of years of work 

experience. The authors findinqs indicate that years of work 

experience contributed more than either years of schoolinq or aqe 

to the yearly salary of economists (pp. 77-79: see Gordon, 1972 , 

for a critique of Mincer's work). 

Yet in his discussion of aU. 5. Bureau of Labor 5tatistics 

report, which looked at 1,851 major collective agreements in the 

airline and railway industry and Government, Mincer concedes that 

for 50 percent of the workers seniority was only one of numerous 

factors considered in promotion (pp.aO-al). It is impossible to 

determine from th~ data if it was the determinant factor. 

However, seniority was considered to be the only factor in 

determininq promotion in three percent of the agreements. Of 

siqnificance to my thesis is the fact that seniority played less 

of a role in determininq promotion for white collar workers than 

for blue collar workers (U.5. Bureau of Labor 5tatistics, 1970, 

pp.5,7). This indicates, that at least in unionized firms, there 

are differences in the promotion structure between sectors. 

Segmented Labour Market Approach 

The segmented labour market approach had a largely 

descriptive oriqin (Hodson & Kaufman,19a2,PP.727-739). The 

descriptions of labour markets that writers in this school 

produced were larqely designed to question the assumptions that 
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lay behind human capital accounts of the income determination 

process. As such, specifie hypotheses with respect to the 

determinants have tended to come after institutional description. 

In this section l largely confine myself to the core 

insti tutional. elements of the segmented labour market the ory . l 

return to specifie hypotheses a little later in this chapter. 

Various authors have distinguished between primary and 

secondary sectors of the labour market (e.g.: Clairmont, 

MacDonald & Wein, 1980; Reich, Gordon & Edwards 1973, Doeringer & 

Piore, 1971, following work by Averitt, 1968). The primary job 

sector possesses characteristics that encourage stable work 

habits: skills are acquired on the job, wages are relatively 

high, and there is a fairly elaborately constructed ladder of 

jobs, with jobs higher on the ladder requiring more skills and 

involving better rewards than those lower on the ladder. 

Conversely, Reich, Gordon and Edwards (1973) claim that jobs in 

the secondary sector tend to discourage the development of stable 

working habits: they offer low wages and have relatively minimal 

job ladders and together those characteristics encourage high 

turnover. They sU9gest that secondary jobs tend to be filled by 

racial and ethnie minorities, as weIl as women and youth because 

employers claim that these groups possess poor employment 

commitment and thus are only suitable for the jobs available in 

this labour market (p.359-360). 

Piore (1975) has arqued that there is an upper and lower 

tier within the primary sector (p.129). Ther. are low payinq 
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clerical and manual jobs with hiqh employment security and 

manaqerial and professional jObs with hiqh waqes and low 

employment security. It is these kinds of jobs that fall into the 

second tier of the primary sector whereas the first tier has hiqh 

employment stability and hiqh waqes (Smith,1976,pp.5-6). The 

difficulty in determininq where and on which job ladders certain 

jobs are loeated is even more complicated by Piore's (1975,p.129) 

concession that particular jobs miqht be on more than one job 

ladder (see also Clairmont, Apostle & Kreekel,1983,p.265). 

orthodox version 

Ooerinqer and piore (1971), expandinq on ooerinqer's (1967) 

and Kerr's (1954) work, arque that an internaI labour market is, 

"an administrative unit within which the pricinq and allocation 

of labour is qoverned by a set of administrative rules and 

procedures (p.1)." Doerinqer and Piore focus their discussion on 

three factors that have resulted in the existence of an internaI 

labour market. The first is skill specificity. The employees, at 

the expense of the employer, are trained for their position. 

Since the skills learned are job specifie, they tend not to be 

transferable beyond the present firme Thus, in order to hire from 

outside the firm the company would have to invest in traininq. 

Employers aware of the nature of this specificity try to 

encouraqe these primary sector workers to remain in the firme 

These employees are offered qood waqes, workinq condi tions, 

security, and the potential for future promotion 
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(Piore,1970,p.55). This situation results in a qreat incentive 

for the employee to remain in the firm because were they to leave 

they might have to beqin again at the bottom cf a new job ladder. 

Thus, there is ultimately a reduction in traininq and orientation 

costs for the orqanization. 

The second characteristic resultinq in the existence of this 

promotion system is on-the-job traininq. Doerinqer and piore 

(1971) arque that on-the-job traininq in the blue collar sector 

tends to occur informally. Lower level workers partially learn 

the skills required for jobs hiqher up in the job hierarchy by 

being present to observe their fellow employees. Piore (1975) 

refers to this process as "automatic incidental learning 

(p.131) ." Training costs are substantially reduced, relative to 

training an i.ldividual who entered from outside the firme Thus, 

this acts as an incentive for the firm to create a job ladder. In 

addition, employees hiqher up on the job ladder are more willinq 

to train less senior employees since they do not feel threatened. 

Tradition ensures that their position in the internal labour 

market is secure. 

Finally, customs in the work place, defined as "an unwritten 

set of rules based larqely upon past practice or precedent 

(Doerinqer and Piore, 1971,p. 23)", are considered to cover every 

aspect of the work relationship. Customs are the core component 

which allows a socioloqist arquinq from a normative approach to 

stand apart from an economist arguinq the potency of market 

forces. Doerinqer and piore (1971) point out that customs tend to 
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be the stronqest when it comes to allocatinq waqes and positions 

within the internai labour market (p.40). These formal and 

informai rules and procedures occur as a resul t of employment , 

stability within internal labour markets which allow for 

continuous interaction wi th those interna! and external to the 

work qroups (p.23). As long as economic conditions are stable, 

there should be no conflict between efficiency and custom. 

However, if economic conditions chanqe then customs may have to 

be altered in order to assure a new economic efficiency. 

Employers then must decide whether to attempt to change existing 

customs or to accept some degree of inefficiency in arder to 

prevent conflict from occurring (p.25). The reduction in costs of 

turnover encourages employers to maintain the internal market 

structure (p.38). At the same time an employer's desire to ensure 

a stable labour force results in the exclusion of those workers 

in the secondary labour force from entering the internal labour 

market. 

Brown (1977), offers a prime example of this school's 

argument by attemptinq to explain the existence of a pay 

differential between the white collar employees and blue collar 

employees. He, believes that, prior to the second world war, the 

custom of being employed as a white-collar worker ensured a 

sufficient degree of statua to contribute to high wages, relative 

to blue collar workers (pp.86-S7). He attributes the decline in 

the waqe gap to efforts on the part ot qovernment, employers and 

unions to decrease the distinction. However, some ot the benefits 
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unique to white collar workers remain because ot the accepted 

eustomary distinction between the two sect~rs. 

Smith (1976), in his critique of the dual labour market 

approach, argues that, as of yet, there has been little suceess 

in the creation of operational definitions that can be tested 

empirically (p.24). This is particularly true in the case of many 

of the skills which are learned on the job. Proponents of the 

institutional school openly admit that some of these skills are 

learned so subtly that they cannot be verbalized or reeorded. In 

addition, institutional theorists elaim that internal labour 

markets are developed because they ensure a more eeonomically 

efficient firme How is this measured? Doeringer and Piore (1971) 

argue that it can be seen in the reduction in turnover, 

orientation and recruiting costs. Unfortunately, this means that 

there must be available data indicating such costs prior to the 

introduction of such a system into a particular firms. In most 

instances, such as my case study, this data is not available. 

Jacoby (1984), qoes one step further, when he argues (without 

givinq any concrete evidenee) that the claim that internaI labour 

markets reduce the cost of turnover was a post hoe conclusion. In 

other words, he believes this reason was used by employers, after 

the introduction of the internaI labour market, in order to 

ensure that employers would maintain this system (pp. 57-58) • 

Sinee Most of these important questions cannot be answered with 

available data, studies supportinq the institutional school 
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present descriptive evidence that a dual labour market exists, 

but show little concrete evidence of why it has occurred. 

The radical version 

Radical theorists accept the existence of a dual labour 

market. However they are in disagreement wi th the insti tutional 

theorists as to the reasons for the establishment of such a 

labour market structure. Specifically, they argue that employers 

developed the internaI labour market to "divide-and-rule" workers 

(Gordon,1972,p.73; Blackburn and Mann,1979,p.30). Edwards (1975) 

claims employers replaced negative sanctions, such as the threat 

of beinq fired, with positive incentives sueh as promotions and 

jOb security because they believed it would strenqthen employers 

control over their workers, thus ensurinq a more stable work 

force (p.15). Further, Gordon, Edwards and Reich (1982) believe 

that in order to ensure the seqmentation o~ the workers, 

employers attempted to define varied jOb titles and create new 

job ladders based on what capitalists claimed were firm specifie 

skills (p.138). Gordon (1972) states that employers created the 

illusion of mobility by the introduction of unnecessary job 

ladders to distinguish like jobs (p.79; Edwards,1975,p.10). 

Gordon believes that employers were successful in creatinq an 

environment in which each worker's main interest was to move up 

the job ladder. He calls this desire to be promoted a "hierarchy 

fetish:..sm (p. 77) ." The concern for individual selt-interest means 
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collective worker opposition and bargaining power would be 

reduced.3 

An example of this school's attempt to explain the existence 

of a specifie internaI labour market can be seen in Crompton and 

Jones' ( 1984) examination of the internaI labour market of a 

large bank. They suggest that the bank's "no-poaching" approach 

to unemployment made skills which were considered to be general 

to the industry more firm specifie. Thus, employees became more 

reliant on their employer than was necessary (p.124). 

As in the above study, the few other studies representing 

this school tend to be qualitative in nature. stone (1975) uses 

some statistics in her explanation of the development of the 

internal labour market in the steel industry. However, she 

dismisses most historical quantitative data available on the 

industry 1 because of what she percei ves as the existence of 

methodological flaws. 

The argument of this school is that the dual labour market 

is a result of conscious decisions by capitalists to prevent 

workers from developing a collective consciousness. Their proof 

is generally based on interviews from employers and quotes from 

trade and personnel journals indicating the "owners' intentions" • 

What they fail to show is that a situation existed, prior to 

development of this type of labour market, which made it clear to 
• 

employers that the threat of a worker's 'revoIt' was real. 
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A Comparison of Schoola 

hum,n capital schoel ys. segmented labour market (orthodox and 
rad1cal) 

(i) education 

The human capital argument can be distinguished from the 

dual labour market approach in that the models of human capital 

theorists do not limit the entry of new employees into firms to 

the bottom rungs of the job ladders. Moreover, they use achieved 

status variables such as education to explain promotion rather 

than seniority and related contractual provisions. Education is a 

major determinant of labour market outcomes for Many human 

capital theorists associated with both access to jobs and 

subsequent promotions. 

The dual labour market school considers formaI education to 

be relatively un important for labour productivity, particularly 

in the secondary sector and the lower tier of primary sector jobs 

(Smith,1976,p.lO). The importance of education is reinforced by 

the fa ct that promotion within and out of the secondary sector 

(Gordon, 1972, p.l17). More specif ically , dual labour market 

writers believe that educational attainment is considered a 

screening device for selecting a certain calibre of employee to 

enter into the bottom rungs of the primary sector (Doeringer & 

Piore,197l). Dual labour market writers, however, vary in the 

emphasis they place on the specifie ~creening mechanism involved. 

The radical theorists consider educational credentials as 

evidence that a potential worker has been subject to 
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indoctrination of capitalists' values. Schools are used to 

reproduce the class system by encouraging students in particular 

social classes to seek jobs considered appropriate for their 

social class. Schools attended by children of lower class 

families are taught discipline and manners, and are encouraged to 

enter blue collar and low level white collar jobs. Since 

educational credential and social class are closely related, an 

employer can use the information available about an applicant to 

screen them into the appropriate job sector (Hurn,1985; Bowles , 

Gintis, 1975). In the more orthodox version of the dual labour 

market theory it is assumed that trainability is associated with 

cognitive skills acquired at school. 

While many human capital theorists place qreat emphasis on 

the importance of the level of education on productivity, and 

thus income and promotions, there are some members of the human 

capital school (in particular Mincer, 1974), who agree with the 

claim of dual labour market theory that education has little 

direct effect on productivity. They emphasize on-the-job 

training, the effects of which, however, they interpret in human 

capital terms. 

(ii) on-the-1gb trainine 

Human capital theorists link on-the-job training to an 

increase in productivity. Unlike segmented labour market writers, 

the human capital school does not limit the importance of on-the­

job training to what la received in one firme Rather, human 
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capital proponents consider on-the-job experianca to accumulate 

over successive job experi.nces. 

Unlike the human capital school, dual labour market 

theorists (of both persuasions) differentiate the effect of on­

the-job training within the primary and secondary labour market. 

In the primary market, on-the-job traininq leads to higher income 

because of an increase in productivity and because customs within 

the firm dietate rewards for seniority. In the secondary market 

experience will not lead ta increases in income because there are 

few opportunities for promotion and beeause the produetivity of 

labour in all positions ia either low, or unrelated ta skills 

learned on the job (Gordon,1972,p.124). 

While there are differences between the human capital 

school, and the two schools falling under the segmented labour 

market approach, they tend to be one of deqree. All three 

approaehes believe the more education and on-the-job training 

(measured in number of years of experienee), the hiqher earnings 

will be. However, the dual labour market approaches limit the 

importance of education and on-the job experience to those 

workinq in the primary job sector. Moreover, once in the firm the 

institutional and radical school believe, just as some human 

capital theorists do (such as Mincer, 1974, as discussed 

previously), that education has no effect on income and future 

promotion. 
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th. grthqdox versus th. rAdicAl yersiqn of the dUl1 labeur mArket 
thsory 

Wri ters in theses two schools agree that there exists a 

segmented labour market consisting of, at least, primary and 

secondary labour sectors. They are also in agreement as to the 

characteristics of the markets as well as which groups tend to be 

found in each. Further, these two schools believe that this form 

of labour market has been established to ensure that firms 

function profitably, as weIl as ensuring that primary sector 

workers benefit relative to the secondary sector workers.4 

In addition to their different interpretations of the role 

of education (discussed above in the comparison of the human 

capital theory and the two versions of the dual labour market 

theory) , they principally differ in their discussion of the 

reasons for the existence of this form of labour market. The 

orthodox version attributes the development of the internaI 

labour market to the following factors: the need for companies to 

ensure that firm specifie skills needed for a cost effective and 

efficient operation be maintained and passed onto coworkers; the 

need to ensure employee stabili ty throuqh the use of customary 

allocation of waqes and promotions in order to minimize the cost 

of training and turnover; and the need to ensure that workers, 

perceived by employers as being the least risk to their 

investment (whi te males) are welcomed into the primary labour 

market to ensure that this system is ma intained • 

The radical school aqrees that capitalists seek white male 

workers to place into the primary sector in order to ensure the 
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continuance of the dual labour mark~t. However, they disaqree, 

with orthodox proponents, as to the reasons for the creation and 

maintenance of this system. The segmentation of the labour market 

is a method, devised by capitalists, to divide workers and set 

them aqainst each other. Within the primary sector, internal 

labour markets are established in order to differentiate 

homogeneous jobs so that workers can channel their energies into 

self advancement. Thus, under this system, it is argued employers 

can exploit the workers for profit. 

Thus, both schools accept the descriptive view of the dual 

labour market approach, but differ on most of the underlyinq 

reasons for its existence. 

piscrimination 

According to Cain (1976) "economic discrimination exists 

when workers who are on average equally capable and productive, 

receive on average different rewards for the same job or 

different jobs possessinq different promotional prospects, 

salaries and benefits (p.1232). "5 Both human capital and 

seqmented labour market writers (of both schools) are in 

aqreement as to the existence of discrimination. However there 

are sorne differences in their explanations of why women and 

Blacks recei ve, on average, fewer promotion opportuni ties and 

less income relative to white males. 
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human capital yieY of discrimination 

Human capital theorists, in addition to considerinq the fact 

that tastes of employers, employees and coworkers may lead to 

discrimination (see a discussion of this argument in the section 

relatinq to the orthodox view of discrimination), examine three 

different forms of discrimination: all emphasizing either the 

ability or willinqness of an individual or an 

orqanization/employer to invest in, or provide educati~n, or on-

the-jOb training for females and/or Blacks. Throughout much of 

the explanations of discrimination used by human capital 

theorists it is quite apparent that they do not limit their line 

of argument to a purely a market approach. Rather, they consider 

cultural and historical reasons which in some cases results in 

there being an overlap with the normative approach used by 

orthodox segmented labour market theorists. 

Firstly, Osberg (1971) discusses how sorne individuals must 

rely on their parents and/or loans in order to raise enouqh money 

to go to school. If these children 1 s parents are discriminated 

aqainst at work or by financial institutions then the children 

may not have the finances to invest as much as they would like in 

human capital investments. It is argued that this form of 

discrimination particularly affects Blacks (p.106). The problem 

with examininq this form of discrimination is that it occurs 

indirectly as a resul t of a prior Act of discrimination. This 

causal relationship does not adequately take into account that 
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perhaps individuals may choose to invest their resource in 

something other than education. 

Second, this school argues that educational institutions and 

employers, wanting to maximize their investment, tend not to 

favour investment in females and Blacks. In the educational 

field, guidance counsellors, teachers and parents encourage girls 

to invest in different human capital experiences relative to 

males. The results of societal expectations are for females, on 

average, to have significantly less educational credentials vis­

a-vis male applicants when applying for non-traditional female 

occupations (p.452-453: Blau & Ferber,1986,p.261).6 Black 

children living in poor neighborhoods and coming, on average, 

from lower class families tend to be encouraged to be employed in 

vocational courses which calI for less years of schooling 

relative to the number of years required for professional 

occupation~. This argument, it is worth noting, 

uncharacteristically concedes that traditions, norms and customs 

help encourage individuals to make certain investment decisions 

and that decisions are not strictly based on market related 

criteria. 

Further, human capi tal theory tends to converse wi th the 

orthodox version of seqmented labour market theory when it claims 

that employers tend to be reluctant to invest in on-the-job 

training for females and Blacks because of their perception that 

these two groups tend not to have strong commitments to the work 

force. ~mployers believe that the lack of commitment results in 
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the employer not receiving significant returns on his or her 

investment (see a discussion of statistical discrimination in the 

section on institutional discrimination - below). 

Evidence presented in support of this arqument is that the 

returns to education are lower for blacks and women. Thus, 

Devereau and Rechnitzer (1980) found that of those individuals 

from their sample, with the same college degree, women tended to 

be located in low prestige clerical type employment relative to 

their male counterparts (p.153). Weiss (1970) found that, when 

age was controlled, black males received siqnificantly lower 

returns to education than white males. This was true regardless 

of whether education was measured as years of schooling or level 

of education achieved (p.1368). The results clearly indicate that 

women and Blacks in these two studies received less of a return 

to their investment than their White male counterparts. However, 

they fail to conclusively prove that the reason for the 

difference is a result of the employers wanting to maximize their 

investment by investinq more in on-the-job traininq of white 

males relative to females and Blacks. 

Finally, human capital theorists (paradoxically, along lines 

similar to the radical school) suqqest that discrimination 

aqainst women may occur because societal and economic pressures 

for females to take care of house work and child care act as 

economic barriers precluding women from investing in on-the-j ob 

training (Gunderson & Riddell,1988,pp.452-453: 

Buckland,1985,p.145: Eichler,1983, pp.250-251). Alternatively, it 
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is sometimes argued (clearly not along the lines of the radical 

school) that women may choose voluntarily to follow their 

traditional role (Gunderson & Riddell,1988,p.452). 

Whatever the reason for the wi thdrawal from the labour 

force, the results of the withdrawal are clear from Mincer and 

polachek's (1974) examination of the relationship between family 

and work histories of wOJ'Ien, and their income. Using the 1967 

National Longitudinal Survey of Work Experience, they discovered 

that married women, with children, were found to have interrupted 

their labour force participation for a substantial period. Of 

these women only two-thirds returned after the birth of their 

first child, and many of these women returned to part-time work. 

'rhose who returned full-time received lower waqes than never 

married women and substantially less than males reqardless of 

their marital status.7 A further study, by Mincer and Ofek 

(1982), using the same data set as Mincer and Polachek (1974), 

discovered that real wages at reentry into the labour force are 

lower than at the time of labour force withdrawal (p.7).8 In both 

studies the argument is made that employers are unwillinq to 

invest heavily in married women's "market oriented human capital 

(pp.S103-S104)", particularly if they have children. 

The reasons given for variations in the discrimination of 

human capital attainment are sometimes speculative because it is 

often difficult to determ!ne whether a pers on chooses or is 

forced to do somethinq. However the numerous studies summarized 

by Guncerson (1985) on Canadian findings of pay inequality 
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batween the saxes, and comparable resul ts reported by Sawhill 

(1973) from American research, indicate sex differences in 

aarnings (when controlling for quantifiable human capital 

characteristics such as education and on-the-job training) still 

exist as a resul t of other variables such as unionization and 

region (pp.229; pp.386-387).9 

Ortbodox segmented labour market yiew of discrimination 

Orthodox segmented labour market theorists concern 

themselves with two forms of discrimination. First, there is what 

piore (1970) refers to as discrimination "pure and simple", which 

occurs when employers choose not to employ workers because they 

possess certain characteristics. He argues, as do some human 

capi tal theorists, that this form of discrimination is not 

economically beneficial to employers because they choose to pay 

higher wages to particular groups without receiving additional 

economic compensation (p.46). The result for females, blacks and 

youth is that they are not hired for the primary sector. 

The second form of discrimination is known as statistical 

discrimination (also discussed by some human capital theorists­

as mentioned above in the human capital discussion regarding the 

commitment to work of some of the members of particular groups). 

Riddell (1985) defines statistical discrimination as a means by 

which employers' expectations of certain groups of workers are 

based on imperfect information. This information ls obtained by 

employers viewing individual work habits of females, blacks and 

young males and then assuming that their observations can be 
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qeneralized to the entire group (p. 58). Employers observations 

are further supported by such studies as the one produced by 

Barnes and Jones (1974). This study, usinq U.S. Bureau of Labor 

statistics househol~ studies of 1955 and 1961, indicated that the 

vast majority of industries experienced higher female than male 

quit rates (p.444). 

Employers wanting to reduce costs of job turnover (including 

recruitment, orientation and training costs) rely on 

"traditionally dependable" workers for the primary sector jobs. 

Women, visi.ble minorities, and younq employees are limited to 

jobs in the secondary sector where skills are readily learned and 

easily replaced. Employers in the secondary sector benefit 

because the large supply of labour, as weIl as the lack of 

alternative employment, allows the employers to offer poor waqes 

and working conditions. Further, employees in or destined for the 

primary sector benefit because the number of workers competinq 

for the same entry jobs is decreased (Piore,1970,p.56). 

Whether the decision that a particular worker is too risky 

an investment because the individual is a member of a visible 

minority qroup or a female is correct or not, certainly the 

placement of these individuals in the secondary sector exposes 

them to poor conditions and hiqh layoffs which are likely to 

perpetuate the very qualities they were claimed to possess (p.57; 

Phelps,1972). It should be clear that this interpretation has a 

siqniticant normative component. people are chosen for one or 

another kind of job because it is expected that their behaviour-
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the stability of their work habits - will be influenced by their 

norms. In addition, their future behaviour is in turn affected by 

the norms developed on the job. 

Since employers perceive no need to change this practice 

individuals employing this form of discrimination are often quick 

ta discount the alternative views that such groups as women, tend 

to be, on average, just as stable as their male counterparts. 

Some evidence suggesting equivalent stability is provided by 

Basil 's (1972) and Kanter's (1977) interviews with managers and 

employees of 

indicate that 

two 

men 

large 

leave 

white 

their 

collar firms. 

jobs as often 

Their findings 

as women. The 

difference between the two groups is that women may leave for 

family reasons but men leave either to seek promotions or start 

their own businesses (p.80; p.143). Further evidence can be found 

in the absenteeism rates, from a 1967 U.S. PUblic Health Service 

study, which showed an average of 5.6 days lost by women and 5.3 

days by men (cited by Fox,1984,p.l08). 

While there are sorne questions as to the validity of the 

evidence indicatinq some basis for practices producing 

statistical discrimination, there is no reason for firms to alter 

their traditional ways unless the data becomes more conclusive, 

or there is a need to hire members of minority groups because of 

a shortage of white male employees or mandatory government 

regulations. 
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radical yiew of discrimination 

Radical theorists believe that discrimination takes the form 

of employers attempting to single out specifie groups based on 

eharacteristics su ch as sex and race to facilitate the process of 

'divide and conquer' (ReiCh, Gordon, & Edwards,1973,p.360: 

Roemer,1979,p.695). Capitalists arbitrarily use sex and race as 

means of dividing the work force. The segmentation of white male 

workers from females and blacks ensures that they can less 

effectively work together against the interests of their 

employers (Marshall,1974,p.857: Beck, Horan & Tolbert 

II,1980,pp.113-114). Bonacich (1972) believes that employers use 

the cheaper labour (visible minorities) to replace more expensive 

white male labour. White males counter by attempting to keep the 

eheaper labour from their jobs, thus ensuring the continuance of 

a split labour market.lO In one of the few attempts to provide 

empirical support for this argument, Reich (1978), in referring 

to Black and White workers in the United states, tries to 

demonstrate that discrimination, through the use of segmentation, 

has resulted in a positive return only for high-income Whites. 

The greater the racial inequa11cy, the less lower income Whites 

and Blacks are apt to be unionized (p.541). This situation 

ensures the perpetuation of class differentiation by preventing 

blacks and lower class whites from improving their accessibility 

to better paying jobs. 

In a discussion of the segmentation of women in the labour 

force, Wilson (1982) claims that the fact that females are 
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considf4red by this society to be responsible for domestic work 

and the reproduction of labour power makes them economically 

dependent on their spouses. Thus, when a women is employed, she 

is hired to fill jobs found in the secondary labour market jobs 

that can more easily be combined with family care obligations 

(PP.38-39: Luxton,1980: Reich, Gordon & Edwards,1973,p.360). 

It is important to point out that this school believes that 

discrimination permeates throughout the capitalist society. Thus, 

discrimination within the capitalist system begins long before 

the entry into the labour market. Wright (1978) argues that 

discrimination within the educational sector ensures that blacks 

and women receive lower credentials. Since those with lower 

credentials tend not to be promoted above those with higher 

credentials, blacks and women are concentrated in lower levels of 

the job hierarchy (p.1390). The existence of this form of 

discrimination throughout society ensures that the capitalist 

system is maintained. 

The difficulty in evaluating this school's argument 

regarding discrimination is that it is predicated on the belief 

that capitalists consciously make decisions which result in the 

division of workers. It is not usually possible to truly know 

employers' motives. Further, one must question whether the 

capitalist class is capable of acting collectively. There are 

some fairly persuasive arguments, in terms of collective goods 

and free riders, suggesting that they are usually not capable of 

doing so (Ol.son, 1965) . 
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Xs there discrimination in the labour force? 

Finally, whi1e aIl three schoo1s operate from the be1ief 

that discrimination exists in the work place, there is a school 

of thought that believes that it is unlikely that the labour 

market itse1f is the major source of discrimination. Gunderson 

(1985) , a proponent of this view, supports this argument by 

statinq that the existence of an overall gap between female and 

male earninqs of .60 cannot entirely be a resul t of employers 

willinqness to by-pass potential profits made by replacing male 

workers with equally productive female workers at 60 percent of 

the cost (p.225: Brown,1977). In other words, there is a fairly 

viqorous tradition of writinq asserting that the existence of the 

pursuit of profits within competitive markets renders any 

sustained discrimination wildly implausible. 

Conclusion 

The discussion of the criticisms of the seqmented labour 

market hiqhlight the difficulties l have faced within my study. 

My knowledqe of skill requirements of most jobs, technoloqy used 

in Company Z and customs are limited.11 Further, l have no access 

to ~ata prior to the introduction of internaI labour mark-ats 

within this firme These constraints, as mentioned above, limit my 

capacity to examine the interpretation of the radical school' s 

analysis within my thesis. My lack of extensive knowledqe of this 

firm's employment practices: skill and technological 

requirements, and labour-management relations prior to the 
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introduction of some form of internal labour market prevents me 

from trying to determine the motives of the owners to develop 

such a system. Since, l am constrained in my analysis, l am 

forced to limit my discussion to determininq if the descriptive 

characteristics expected within an internal labour market appear 

to existe 

Prior to a discussion of the problems of the existing 

research, methods used within this thesis, and the analysis of my 

results, l have devoteù the next chapter of my thesis to an 

overview of the literature on white collar work and more 

specifically clerical work. l believe that a knowledqe of the 

nature of white collar work is important in trying to apply the 

dual labour market approach and the human capital approach to 

this sector. 

1 In addition to investment in education and on-the-job 
training, Schultz (1971) includes direct expenditures on health 
and internal migration; the use of leisure time to improve skills 
and knowledqe (p.25). In addition to the above mentioned list, 
Ben-Porath (1971) includes occupational choice (Benewitz & 
Zucker,1971) . 

2 While l acknowledqe that Thurow is not considered to be one of 
the chief spokespersons for the human capital approach, l have 
chosen him for the clarity of his explanation of this 
perspective. Further, since the only three human capital measures 
accessible to me in my investiqation were level of education, 
number of years of previous pertinent work experience, and number 
of years worked in the current firm, his explanation is very 
appropriate for my analysis. For additional discussions of the 
impact of level of education and on-the-j ob experience, from 
human capital theorists, see Schultz (1971) and Mincer 
(1971,1974) respectively. 

.. ,- ,> 
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3 See Hartmann (1976) for a specifie discussion of the 
segmentation of women; Reich, Gordon, and Edwards (1973) for a 
brief review of the radical view of the origins of the internal 
labour market. 

4 Some radical theorists argue that there are alternative 
political benefits for primary labour market workers uniting with 
secondary labour force workers. 

5 While there are scores of definitions of discrimination, such 
as: Henr~· and Ginzberg (1985), Abella (1984), Stiglitz (1973), 
Becker (1957); Cain's definition is quite consistent with most 
definitions and thus is more than adequate for my purposes. 

6 See Crispo, 1982, pp.1-2; GreengIass,1982; Trieman & Hartmann, 
1981, p.53 for a discussion on gender socialization and Game and 
PringIe, 1983 for a discussion on the social construction of 
gender. 

7 See Polachek (1975) for similar findings and Sandell and 
Shapiro (1978) for a critique of Mincer and Polachek' s (1974) 
findings. 

8 It is important to note that there was some adjustment to 
these women's wages after being employed for a short periode 

9 See MacDonald, 1984, p.625 for the problems of measuring only 
income and ignoring benefits and working conditions. 

10 Bonacich defines the concept of "priee of labour" as referring 
to "labour's total cost to employers, including not only wages, 
but the cost of recruitment, transportation, room and board, 
education, health care (if the employer must bear these), and the 
cost of labour unrest (1972,p.549)." 

11 While l do not have a comprehensive knowledge of the 
technology used in Company Z. l suspect the office technology is 
comparable to most offices. Some of the work is still manual. In 
addition, type writers, calculators and computers were used. 
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Grandjeau and Taylor (1980), havinq reviewed the literature 

on clerical workers, comment on the fact that up until the Mid to 

late 1970s little had been writeen on the topic (p.33). What has 

been written about white collar workers can be classified into 

five major areas. These areas include: job satisfaction (Prandy, 

Stewart, & Blackburn,1982; Grandjeau & Taylor,1980; Ranter,1977), 

white collar unionization (Armstronq & Peter, 1986: Blum,1971: 

Blum,1964), burp~ucratization, mechanization, computerization and 

feminization of the office (Smith, 1989: Lowe, 1986: Glenn & 

Feldberq,1979; Lockwood,1966; Mills,1965), proletarianization of 

white collar workers (Crompton and Jones, 1984: Lockwood, 1966: 

Mills,1965) and promotion (Osterman,1984: Crompton & Jones,1984; 

Seidman,1978: Tepperman,1976; Kanter,1977; Lockwood,1966). 

In what follows l briefly outline the importance of white 

collar work and some of the occupations (those of Most direct 

relevance to my thesis) that fall into this cateqory, l 

concentra te on the followinq: (i) the femlnlzation of the office 

(to qive some explanation as to why in my sample of predominantly 

clerical workers, there are 89 females out of a total of 114 

employees); and (ii) the specifie properties of promotion within 

the office. 

Accordinq to the 1981 Census of Canada, 61.5 percent of the 

Canadian labour force were employed as white collar workers and 

18.2 percent in clerical and related occupations (cited in Chen & 
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Reqan,1985, p.30)." Menzies (1981) points out that the only other 

sector to have employed a larqer percent of the work force was 

industries involved in products and crafts. However, the 

percentaqe employed in the latter qroup has declined over the 

last fort y years whereas the former qroup has increased (p.11). 

Crozier (1971) believes that "there exists no satisfactory 

definition of the term 'white collar' employee (p. 7) ." Further, 

he concedes that often wi thin off ice work one may encounter 

difficulty in distinquishinq office workers and professionals. 

(p.8) However, the jobs in the departments l examined in Company 

Z were clearly white collar work (secretaries, clerks, 

supervisors-see appendix 1 for a full list of jobs) according to 

the Canadian Census definition.1 

Feminization of White Collar Work 

Mills (1965), in his classic work entitled White Collar, 

believes that "the white-collar qirl dominates our idea of the 

office Cp. 200)". The predominance of females in clerical 

occupations has been further accentuated since he wrote. Menzies 

(1981), citinq Department of Labour Women's Bureau statistics and 

1980 statistics Canada data, indicates that in 1971 a third of 

Canadian workinq women were considered to be employed in the 

clerical sector (p.9). There appear to be three main reasons why 

womer. are hiqhly represented in the clerical sector: qrowth of 

corporations; technoloqical innovations in the office: and 

sociali~ation. 
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Fox (1984) argues that the shift from male to a female 

domination of clerical occupations can be attributed to the 

growth of corporations. The increased need to keep records and to 

communicate wi thin and between various organizations meant an 

increased demand for clerical workers (p.101: Glenn & 

Feldberg,1979,pp.S3-54). According to Lowe (1986) fragmentation, 

routinization and standardization of clerical jobs made it 

siqnificantly more difficult to receive a promotion (p.110). The 

poor prospects of future advancement resul ted in fewer males 

seeking such positions. Employers turned to females to fill this 

void. Fox(1984) states that the supply of educated women (that 

is, having qraduated hiqh school) had increased. Clerical 

positions gave women the opportunity to receive higher waqes 

relati ve to their other options of factory work or sales work 

(PP.101-102: Davies,1983,p.286: Seidman,l978,p.81 argues that 

this remains true today). 

Further, Fox (1984) believes that sex neutral technical 

innovations, such as the typewriter, allowed women to fill these 

new skills CP.10l). Mills (1956) argues that "mechanization 

resulted in a much clearer distinction between the managinq staff 

and the operatinq staff Cp.20S)." Braverman (1974) compares much 

of low level white collar work to blue collar factory-like work 

Cp.33S). Such occupational positions, characteristie of secondary 

blue collar jobs, provide another opportunity for women to be 

seqregated, but this time in white collar related work.3 
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Seidman (1978) has emphasized the role of socialization in 

channellinq women into clerical work. Firstly, since women's role 

in the family has traditionally been considered to Ile their 

primary responsibility, women have opted for clerical training 

because it was not viewed as extremely demanding training 

relative to most other occupations and professions. This, 

decision has allowed these women to devote more time to their 

domestic responsibilities as opposed to the furtherinq of their 

career (pp.8C-Sl). Second, women took clerical and personal 

services training because they were encouraqed to do so by public 

and hiqh school guidance counsellors and curriculum (pp.SO-Sl: 

Greenglass, 19S2). There was an increasinq need for workers to 

fil! this sector, because of the qrowth in corporations and the 

new technoloqies, and young women were available to be encouraged 

to fill these positions. 

Factors Affectina Promotions 

Lockwood's (1966), classic study of office work has laid the 

foundation for more current work on promotion. This work, and 

successive works, raise the followinq issues with respect to 

promotion: (i) loyalty to the firm; (ii) the expansion of the 

office; (iii) women's lack of opportunity to be promoted; (iv) 

women's preference~ with respect to promotion (v) the deqree to 

whioh internal recruitment exists; (vi) the use of merit based 

systems; and (vii) lateral moves. 
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Leyalty of white collar workers 

Fox (1984) describes a clerical position, in the last half 

of the 1800s, as an occupation considered to be respectable. 

Generally, a clerk spent his working life in the same office. He 

was hired as an apprentice. If he was a relative or family friend 

of the owner he eventually moved up to a managerial position. 

Lockwood (1966) points out that those who did not fall into the 

above category remained loyal to the firm in hopes that they 

would be rewarded with promotions and wage increases (p. 22; 

Fox,1984,p.101). Glenn and Feldberg (1979) believe that, 

regardless of the relationship of the employees and the employer, 

the physical proximity of the owner and clerk contributed to a 

"relationship which typically involved mutual loyalty and 

Obligation" (p.64; Davies,1973,p.281). Tepperman (1976), however, 

indicates that today' s office is usually too large to enable a 

clerical worker to get to know people in management (p. 42 ; 

McNally,1979,p.75). 

In more recent writings on loyalty of white collar work and 

promotion, Prandy, stewart and Blackburn (1982) link the 

potential for internaI mobility with the degree of loyalty an 

individual employee has to the firm (pp.138-139). Further, they 

argue that the prospects for promotion are generally greater for 

white collar workers relative to blue collar workers (p.115). 

Thus, white collar workers have more opportunities to be rewarded 

with promotions for beinq loyal to their firme Further, Attewell 

(1987), in his study of the effect of automation on clerical 
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work, discovered that employers tried to ensure that the access 

to records remained confidential by trying to instill in their 

workers loyalty to the company (p.96). Finally, Glenn and 

Feldberg (1979) claim that extensive employee benefit programs 

found in large organizations are used to create a loyalty to the 

organization. They believe that firms create this impersonal form 

of loyalty (loyalty to the firm as opposed to a particular 

manager) in hopes that managers are more objective in their 

relationship to their subordinates (p.69j. 

the expansion of the offic3 

Lockwood (1966) claims that as the office staff increased 

there appeared to be an increase in male employee job mobility 

from clerical jobs to other non-white collar occupations because 

the prospects for promotion had substantially decreased (pp. 57-

58,60).4 Lockwood supports his claim by citing a 1956 study which 

found that only about one third of the managers studied had risen 

from the clerical ranks. Many of the younger managers, relative 

to the older managers, were hired after having go ne through 

management training programs (p.61).5 The implication of this 

finding is that as firms grew and became more bureaucratie they 

began to rely on management which had been formally trained to 

work in such an environment. companies were less likely to rely 

on promotions from clerical work into management largely based on 

past experience on the job. 
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prQmotion of wolen 

Lockwood (1966) argues that one must take into account the 

fact that a majority of women are clerical workers and they are 

less apt to be promoted (p.68). crompton and Jones' (1984) 

findings support Lockwood's claims, by directly linking females' 

lack of advancement to the increased probability of males being 

promoted (p.31). Further evidence of women lack of mobility can 

be seen in Tepperman's (1976), interviews with office workers. 

She found that many women believed that they had to be "ten times 

better than a man to get a meaningful promotion (p.42)". Finally, 

in examining non-managerial white collar workers, Cassell, et. 

al. (1975) found that, when level of education and age was 

controlled for, women entered the firm at 1.39 grades behind 

their male counterparts. since the entry level position was 

believed to affect future advancement, possible discrimination 

against women at entry into the firm could have resulted in women 

being at a disadvantage, relative to males. Alternatively, the 

fact that women may have not applied for comparable grade level 

positions, relative to men of the same age and level of 

education, may have jeopardized their future employment 

opportunities. While it is clear that some degree of 

discrimination exists i t is unclear as to the reasons for this 

discrimination. 

Seidman (1978) provides one attempt to explain some of the 

findings which indicate that women do not advance in the office. 

In her discussion of clerical workers in the New England states 
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she argues that women con front three "opportunity gaps" that 

prevent them from advancing. The first gap occurs at the entry 

level. Women, particularly those who are members of visible 

minorities, do not possess the skills required to be hired in 

jobs unrelated to factory or service work (p. 77). More recent 

aggregate data from the United states, provided by Wallace, 

Catcher and Malveaux (1980), indicate that while the percentage 

of black women in white collar jobs (not including service jobs) 

has doubled between 1965 and 1978, white women are still one and 

one-half times as likely as black women to be employed in white­

collar occupations. Further, those black women who were employed 

in white collar work were found at the bottom of the hierarchy, 

75 percent of the time (pp.23-25). 

Seidman (1978) claims that the second gap is the inability 

of women, in the entry level clerical jobs, to obtain 

opportunities to acquire additional skills which are needed for 

positions higher up in the firm (p.79). 

Finally, the only positions for those women who have reached 

the top of the secretarial or clerical ladder (which Seidman 

refers to as either an e~ecutive secretary position or a 

supervisor position) are in job ladders not accessible to them 

from their current job ladders. These jobs include managerial, 

sales, and professional positions (pp.78-79). 

Glenn and Feldberg (1979) claim that, in the firms they 

studied, supervisors (considered to be dead-end jobs) started at 

entry ... evel clerical positions; however top-leveI secretaries 
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entered their respective firms at or near the top (p. 70). Thus, 

at least in the firms they looked at, there were even fewer 

posi tions for clerical workers to aspire to. This is even true 

when employers believe secretaries are worthy of promotion. In a 

study cited by McNally (1979), 79 percent of bosses considered 

that their secretaries were worthy of promotion. Yet, only 45 

percent said they would be willing to promote them to junior 

management positions (p.62).6 

women may Dot waDt tg he promoted 

Lockwood (1966) partly attributes the lack of mobility of 

women to the unwillingness of a female employee to seek and 

accept a promotion (p.68). For whatever reason, women have often 

been found to resist promotion. It is important not only to 

examine the opportunity available to a group to be promoted but 

the desire of members of particular minority groups to receive 

promotions. 7 

Hoffmann and Reed (1981) in their investigation of the XYZ 

corporation found that there are instances in which women do not 

have the desire to be promoted. Women were found to be twice as 

likely as men to be satisfied with their present position. Of 

those women who did aspire for higher positions their goals were 

almost always lower than their male counterparts (pp.92-93). 

While this study appears to indicate that this corporation did 

not discriminate when it came to internaI promotions, 

discrimination may have occurred in the hiring process. Since 
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there are in all companies fewer senior positions than junior 

positions, many firms during their process of recruiting low 

status employees will try to screen out individuals with high 

aspirations. Thus, the sample interviewed during their study may 

have already been biased. This is certainly possible in the light 

of Glenn and Feldberg's (1979) citing of a 1920s description of 

the reorganization of clerical work. This passage and my 

experience within this firm indicates that at least sorne managers 

actively sought individuals who were content to remain clerks 

(p.62; Mills,196S, pp.20S-206). 

Albrect (1978) claims that resistance to promotion ls a 

direct result of women feeling that they are unprepared to deal 

with new responsibilities because they perce ive themselves as 

being threatened or even lost in their new found position. They 

often do not know the rules and criteria by which they are 

evaluated (p.12). She believes that women may be more willing to 

accept promotions if they receive adequate information on all 

aspects of available jobs. Further, this knowledge may be what is 

needed to keep them in their new positions (p.17). Ells' (1973) 

in her study of Polaroid's affirmative action program discovered 

that women were unwillinq to be promoted. It was felt that the 

lack of role models in management prevented the female employees 

from believinq that secretarial positions were not the only 

possible and appropriate options available to them (p.14). 

~cNally (1979), through interviews with secretaries, attempt 

to exp '.ain why some secretaries do not seek promotions. She feels 
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that for some secretaries career aspirations are shaped during 

training, and interaction with bosses and other secretaries. 

Through these experiences secretaries often attempt to secure a 

position working for someone who is considered to be in a 

prominent position within their organization. Thus, 60me 

secretaries believe they receive their status from their bosses 

position (pp.63-64). 

Kanter (1978), setting aside childcare issues and focusing 

on general organizational practices, argues that those 

characteristics which have traditionally been attributed to women 

are nothing more th an characteristics of 'powerlessness '. She 

claims that so called female traits, including a reluctance to 

seek promotion, reflect historical differences in women's 

organizational location rather than sex-linked differences 

(p.12). specifically, Kanter compares the characteristics of 

, mov ing , workers to those ' stuck ' workers. Those who are in 

positions to move act in such a manner as to confirm their 

selection as one of the employees who should be considered for 

promotion (p.4). Such preparations include training in the 

skills, attitudes and physical appearance re~lired for high rung 

positions. Kanter refers to this behaviour as "anticipatory 

socialization (p.6)". 

Conversely, those individuals who are in dead-end jobs act 

in ways which confirm the organization's lack of attention toward 

them (p.4). 'stuck' employees are much more likely to spend their 

time perfecting every last detail of their present job. Kanter 
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attributes this action to the fact that they do not perceive 

themselves as having the opportunity to advance up the job 

ladder. She believes that the 'mastery' of a particular job only 

reinforces the 'stuckness' and makes the worker even more 

indispensible in their present job (p.6). Kanter (1977), in her 

study of a white collar Iirm, discovered that aspirations amonq 

'stuck' employees, particularly women, were not necessarily low 

to beqin with. Rather, promotions were considered less desirable 

as they became less likely (p.140). 

Pennings' (1970) study indicated that low level white collar 

workers, with po or promotion prospects place greater importance 

on extrinsic values such as benefits and relationships with co­

workers and less on intrinsic values such as promotion. 

Conversely, hiqher level white collar workers were found to be 

much more interested in promotion. Thus, he concludes that an 

individual' s advancer,lent opportunities lead to changes in the 

evaluation of a situation (p.404). 

Marchak's (1973) survey of white collar workers in British 

Columbia questioned employees about their promotion chances. 

Thirty-two percent of the men and 5 percent of the women expected 

management jobs in the future; 21 percent of the mp-n and 30 

percent of the women thouqht the y had little or no chance of 

promotion.8 When management was asked about the likelihood of 

these same employees receiving promotions they indicated that 6 

percent of the men and 21 percent of the women were unlikely to 

receive a promotion. However, 43 percent of the men and 26 
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percent of the women were considered to have the potential "to go 

to the very .:op." Further, the managers also noted that the year 

previous to the study 45 percent of the men and 60 percent of the 

women experienced no promotions (p.140). The implication of this 

survey is that, in those firms studied, women were qenerally 

fairly accurate as to their promotion chances. As well, women 

were on average less likely to be promoted into management from 

lower level white collar positions vis-a-vis their male 

counterparts. 

internaI recruitment 

The followinq three studies are examples of the handful of 

studies which have tried to link the structure of white collar 

work with traditional internaI labour market theories. 

Carter and Carter (1985) examined the history of two 

different offices, prior to World War l, in order to establish 

whether internal labour markets existed at this time. One office 

had routinized and standardized most of i ts required duties. In 

this particular case, the firm had primarily employed women 

within their office. They had attributed the existence of an 

internal labour market to the willinqness of these female 

employees to work for lower wages 1 relative to the employees in 

the other firme In return for working for lower waqes these women 

were qiven the assurance of a qreater tenure in their firm 

relati ve to the female employees in the firm with the hiqher 

waqes. The authors point out that this technique (ot a • short 
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term labour market') was only effective because these employees 

were women and they were willing to leave the labour force after 

three to eight years. Thus, under these circumstances i t was 

possible to have short job ladders which possessed some 

characteristics one would expect in an internaI labour market. 

Had the employees been predominantly males, this employment 

method would not have been successful. In the second firm, male 

employees were found to be involved in promotion ladders, leadinq 

to management positions, because firm specifie techniques 

required them to remain in the firm (p.596).9 In the case of the 

second firm, carter and Carter, use the orthodox segmented labour 

market arqument that firm specifie skills resulted in an internaI 

labour market in order to link white collar work to the 

traditional blue collar sector argument. 

Crompton and Jones (1984), in their study of white collar 

workers in a large bureaucratie firm, found that a considerable 

amount of emphasis was placed on post-entry qualifications, as 

weIl as previous pertinent job experience prior to enterinq this 

firm (p.84). The importance of this finding was that, contrary to 

the expectations of the dual la.bour market theorists, external 

experience was important in future promotion. However, this 

finding is consistent with the human capital theory. 

Osterman (1984), has attempted to describe three different 

types of internaI labour market subsystem within the white collar 

sector . - clerical employees, low level managers, sales workers 

and proC;,rammers. He classi f ied cler ical work as a 1 secondary' 
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subsystem. Within this cateqory, there tend to be few promotional 

possibilities within and between firms. However, there ls 

considerable intrafirm advancement at the bottom of the job 

ladder. Most of the jobs are generally dead-end and offer poor 

paye Unlike the secondary market in blue collar sector, however, 

osterman claims that not all jobs in this secondary subsystem 

demand minimal skills. Rather, some skills which are learned 

outside the firm are applicable to duties within the firme But 

similar to the secondary labour market, workers are considered to 

possess low conunitment and thus firms are willing to invest in 

only minimal training (PP.168-171). The implication of this study 

is that the potential for promotion for clerical workers, which 

Lockwood (1966) wrote about, May be a rare occurrence. Further, 

white collar workers increasingly appear to acquire Many of the 

characteristics associated wi th the secondary labour market in 

the blue collar sector. 

promotion and performance appraisals 

The development within larqe firms of a bureaucratie 

organization has meant that positions, amount of skills, 

responsibility and the knowledge of job hierarchies are clearly 

defined. Promotion tends to be formalized based on seniority 

and/or merit based systems (Lockwood,1966, p. 86). One means of 

quan~ifyinq merit has been throuqh the use of performance 

appraisals. 
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there is a great deal written on performance 

in peL"sonnel and human resource manuals (Miner , 

French, 1964), to my knowledge very little has been 

this topic and 

collar work. Moreover, 

its specifie relationship to white 

there has been little empirical 

examination of the effect of performance appraisal ratinq on 

future promotion within white collar work. 

Tiffen and Mccormick (1962) describe a performance appraisal 

as beinq a "systematic evaluation of an employee by a qualified 

pers on familiar with the employee's performance on the job 

(p.4)." McGreqor (1978) claims this permanent record provides a 

basis on which to back up salary increases and transfers 

(demotion, lateral or promotion) and terminations (p.19: Pigors , 

Myers, 1965,pp.407-408). While Tiffen and McCormick (1962) 

believe that the performance appraisal is an important tool in 

helping superiors decide on whether to promote an individual, 

they arque that i t must be remembered that i t is mostly a 

reflection of an individual 's performance within his or her 

present job. 

The type of performance appraisal used in the firm 

investigated in this thesis is known as the "qraphic rating 

scale" (Gruenfeld, 1981, p.7). (see appendix 2) Gruenfeld claims 

this is the most popular performance appraisal technique. In 

company Z a supervisor is asked to check a scale based on degrees 

of performance that best indicate an employee' s accompl ishments 

and ab;l,lities in specifie areas related to an employee' s present 
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position, as witnessed by the supervisor. Yet in the ease of the 

graphie rating scale, there is one particular question which asks 

the supervisor to rate an employee' s "ability to learn new 

duties. " l would think that this type of information would 

directly aid in the deeision as to future promotion. 

A chapter written by the training department at the 

Hawthorne Works of the Western Eleetric Company (1962) emphasizes 

the fact that there exists a "zone of uncertainty" for those who 

rank very close to each other in the performance appraisal. Since 

these are sUbjecti"e indicators one would not expect an 

individual with a slightly higher score to have a significantly 

greater chance for promotion. Further, if different supervisors 

rate an individual the sarne it may mean different things. 

However, if there is a substantial difference one would expect a 

promotion to be more likely to occur for one person compared to 

the other (pp.22-23). 

In Gruenfeld's (1981) survey of firms she found that 

promotions were determined by several techniques, some of which l 

am aware are used in the company l investigated, including 

personality tests and supervisor recommendations (p. 26). Dale 

(1962) found, that in one industrial company studied, male 

clerks • prospects for promotion were partially based on annual 

merit-ratinq reports (p.68). Grinker, Cooke and Xirsch's (1970) 

case study of an insurance firm found that while seniority had 

traditionally been used to determine the promotion of 

individuals, "too Many unqualified people were beinq promoted and 
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it aiso encouraged a lack of initiative among employees (p.232)." 

Thus, more emphasis was placed on performance appraisals for 

saiary and promotion decisions (p.232). 

lateral moyes 

Recently those interested in promotion within white collar 

work have begun to examine the impact of lateral moves on 

promotion opportunities. Gruenfeld (1975), having completed a 

brief review of available research on promotion believes that 

lateral moves are often a preraquisite for promotion (p. 25) . 

Rosenbaum (1979), in considering the importance of lateral moves 

for future career opportunities, sugqests "in the Iarqer context 

of a person's entire career a lateral move may sometimes be more 

valuable than a promotion (p.74)." Rosenbaum discovered, in his 

study of a large corporation (approximately 13,000 employees), 

that the firm tended to require that an employee experience at 

least one to two lateral moves prior to a promotion to the next 

level. The rationale given for job chanqes across levels was that 

experience in each additional job results in an increased breadth 

of knowledge of the firm (p. 73). Many of the respondents felt 

that those women who did not have the same amount and quality of 

experience, compared to those individuals who have gone through 

the expected career path, may experience a disadvantage in moving 

to advanced leveis (p.73). At the time of Rosenbaum's research it 

was still too early to answer the above question. Yet, Rosenbaum 

do es point out that departments may vary in terms of the way in 
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which they perce ive lateral moves as being an important indicator 

of experience (p.76). Thus, this occurrence was not expected, by 

him to be a universal one. 

In further research supporting the importance of lateral 

moves for future opportunities for promotion, Crompton and Jones 

(1984) found that at the bank they examined no employee moved up 

without experiencing at least three to five branch moves of which 

many appeared to be of a lateral nature (p.82). Wellbank, Hall, 

Morgan and Hamner (1978), in their discussion of ways to plan for 

job progression in order to achieve effective career strateqies, 

suqgest that the use of lateral moves can be an appropriate 

approach. This is particularly the case if the firm is growing at 

a slow,~pace or if the firm is not qrowinq at aIl (p. 58) • 

Al ternatively, there have been some individuals who have 

written on the lack of importance of lateral moves for future 

career prospects. Wellbank et al. believe that the frequently 

negative perception of lateral moves is a direct resul t of the 

actual way in which firms use this tactic. They claim that most 

organizations reassign their employees to similar jobs with no 

compensating benefits in the job itself (p.58). Glenn and 

Feldberg (1979) describe how horizontal moves are one way to deal 

wi th clerical workers who have reached a dead-end in their 

present job ladder. Workers reluctantly accept their fate because 

they believe that they will have to start over at the bottom of 

the job ladder of another firm (p.63). stone (1975) examines the 

origins of the internaI labour market within the U.S. steel 
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industry. Arquing from a radical perspective, she asserts that 

the development of this hierarchy is a response to the increased 

simplicity and homoqeneity of jobs. The promotion ladder is meant 

to act as an incentive to motivate the workers. In actual fact 

there is very little differentiation between jobs. If stone is 

correct one would expect that an increase in lateral moves should 

have no bearinq on the probability of increased productivity or 

promotions. 

It is clear that there still remains some uncertainty about 

the effect of lateral moves on promotion probabilities. This area 

being a relatively new one must be investigated further. The 

topic is particularly relevant because of the impact affirmative 

action has on the promotion of females and visible minorities. If 

these two groups are receiving promotions in order to enhance 

their representation in the upper tier of 'primary' job ladders, 

there is the possibility that early promotions will mean that 

they will end up in de ad-end positions because the y do not have 

the breadth of knowledge, acquired by having worked at several 

jobs at the same level. 

Conclusion 

The information available on white collar workers indicates 

that there are several areas that overlap wi th issues raised in 

the discussion of internal labour markets in the previous 

chaptei-. The fact that loyalty is an important component in white 

collar \ork, as a means of maintaining stability, indicates that 
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employers attempt to devise a mechanism within the employment 

structure to keep the employee satisfied so he or she will remain 

in the firme Thus, the increase in the number of years one 

remains in the firm can contribute to an increase in the 

probability of receivinq a promotion. This assumes that one of 

the methods for keepinq the employee content is to offer 

promotions, as opposed to increased benefits (thouqh the two 

things are not mutually exclusive). 

Second, since the majority of clerical workers are wornen, 

the concept of discrimination is important ta investigate. The 

literature on white collar workers has recorded numerous examples 

of discrimination. Many of these events can be explained with 

either the human capital or segmented labour market theories (of 

either sort). Some researchers investiqatinq white collar work 

have tried to address many of the same questions asked by the 

human capital school. Unlike, the segmented labour market 

theories, human capital theorists explicitly include in their 

analysis the possibility that an alternative to the 

discrimination argument exists. This alternative explanation 

considers the possibility that females may vOluntarily choose not 

to be promoted. 

Third, the few studies that have been done on internaI 

labour markets for white collar workers tend to he inconclusive. 

This may be partially due to the fact that all studies consisted 

of a small number of firms. Thus, just as in my study, it is 

difficult to qeneralize the findinqs to all white collar firms. 
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Further, these studies have not adequately placed white collar 

work (and clerical work in particular) within a clear and 

appropriate labour market classification. In later writings by 

piore (1975), as discussed in Chapter one, he revises his 

description of the primary and secondary markets to include an 

upper and lower tier within the primary sector. He characterizes 

the lower tier as having work rules and formal administrative 

procedures (unlike the upper tier of the primary sect or or the 

secondary sector). In addition, the lower tier of the primary 

sector has a pattern of mobility and turnover similar to the 

secondary sector, however there is some room for advancement as 

weIl as a greater degree of employment stability. Finally, 

relati ve to the upper tier employees, the lower tier employees 

receive lower wages (pp.126-127). Certainly much of the clerical 

literature described in this chapter suggests that this form of 

work fits within the lower tier classification. 

Osterman (1984), as discussed above, tries to develop his 

own classification for some types of clerical jobs (such as mail 

room staff and messengers). His 'secondary subsystem' possesses 

several of the characteristics Piore (1975) has used to describe 

the lower tier of the primary labour market.10 However, Osterman 

(1984) is not clear as to exactly which clerical jobs are subject 

to his classification. Further, he does not attempt to synthesize 

his findings with piore's theory. It is clear from the 

descr'iption of white collar work that while some of this work 
\ 

should' be classified as secondary sector work (as Doeringer and 
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Piore claim, 1971), many of jobs considered to be clerical in 

nature can be classified in the lower tier of the primary sector. 

Few studies have tried to tie Piore 1 s discussion of the lower 

tier primary sector to white collar work, and clerical work in 

particular. Where possible l will attempt to make this link. 

Fourth, performance appraisals are said to be important in 

the determination of promotions within a firm. If this is found 

to be true then this would indicate that the argument made by the 

human capital school, about productivity leading to increases in 

wages and advancement in aIl jobs, has some merit. 

Finally, it will be interesting to see the effect of lateral 

moves on promotion. If the radical school is correct in claiming 

that there are no qreat differences between tasks there should be 

no significant variation in the number of promotions between 

employees who experienced different nUmbers of lateral moves. 

Having reviewed the three schools dealing with promotion in 

the blue collar sect or and the research conducted on white collar 

workers l now intend to highlight the methodological problems 

which exist in the literature on both internaI labour markets and 

white collar work. 

1 See Dominion Bureau of Statistics, 1971, p.49 for a complete 
listing of clerical work and p.28 for a listinq of occupations 
related to management and administrative duties. Oppenheimer 
(1985) includes aIl these occupations in her definition of white 
collar work. 
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2 See Oppenheimer (1985) for similar findinqs in the united 
states; Crozier (1971,p.16), for comparable findinqs in France; 
and Lockwood (1966,pp.122-123), for data from Enqland. 

3 See Lowe (1986) for an historical discussion of the 
feminization of clerical occupations in Canada. 

4 This was particularly true by the 1940s. 

5 It is important to note that the studies data was taken solely 
from 'large firms' and not from small ones. In firms which 
employed smaller numbers of employees the results may have been 
different. 

6 Similar findings can be seen in Schwartz' s (1971) survey of 
management (p.71). 

7 Parnes (1954) in his discussion of mobility between firms 
makes the same arqument (pp.1S-16). 

8 See Crompton and Jones (1984) for comparable findings (pp.152-
153) and Prandy, Stewart & Blackburn (1982), discuss the problems 
between realistic expectations and reality (p.81). 

9 Lockwood found a similar link between firm-specific skills 
and promotion in small white collar offices (1966,p.82). 

10 Osterman (1984) arques that jobs within 'secondary subsystem' 
allow for few advancement opportunities within or between firms. 
These jObs can offer low pay and require low skill (but he claims 
not alway.l). The skills required for these jobs can be learned 
rapidly, however he clarifies this point by suqqestinq that rapid 
learning does not only mean low skill. He acknowledqes that some 
qeneral skills can be brought into the firm and thus not all 
skills are firm specifie. Finally, he argues that there exists a 
large supply of workers willing and able to fill any vacant 
position (pp.167-169). 
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Chapter 3 

The state of Existing Research 

There are four major problems wi th the state of existing 

research: ( i) internaI labour market ev idence has been 1 imi ted, 

for the most part, to survey and aqqregate data; (ii) internaI 

labour market research has virtually ignored the white caIlar 

sector; (iii) most studies of discrimination have not attempted 

to use organizational records; (iv) Canadian research on labour 

market inequalities and the literature on white collar workers 

(with a few exception) have ignored visible minorities. 

methodolosicai limitations 

The existing research tends to be based on two forms of 

data: survey and aqgregate data. In Denzin's (1970) view, there 

are four major problems with survey data. First, since each 

organization has it's own language, the interviewer must 

understand what is being communicated or he or she will 

misinterpret the information (p.l30: Cannell & Kahn,19S3,pp.343-

344). Second, Denzin claims that those people who are interviewed 

do not always tell people what they want to know (p.130). Parnes 

(1954) reviews several studies in which employees lied when they 

were asked about how much they earned (pp.SI-52; Prandy, stewart 

& Blackburn,1982, consider this point in their analysis of their 

data,p.60). Further, employees l\iay not be candid on satisfaction 

type questions if they fear that their superiors may have access 
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to their responses. Finally, while organizations often have their 

own rules and symbols, individuals, depending on their position 

within the hierarchy, may perce ive them in different ways. Thus, 

the interviewer may gain a distorted picture of the group' s view 

of the organization if they do nut sample aIl individuals 

(Denzin,1970,p.131). 

Wolfenden (1954) discusses the problems with the methods 

used to gather and code census data (p. 32). In addition, there 

are problems which arise out of using two different censuses if 

there is a change in the operationalization of a particular 

variaéle (p.32). Hartman and Hedblom (1979) state that one of the 

major difficulties with census data is that its infrequency makes 

it difficult for the observer to detect shifts of fluctuations in 

economic or societal behavioural changes (p.203). 

A majority of research using large samples comes from a 

sample of census data or from large survey data developed for 

research institutions or government. Yates (1960) suggests that 

sample data possess random sampling errors because they are not 

representative of the entire population (p.9). Further, he claims 

that even when results indicate that there exists a definite 

causal relationship, "deductions as to the magnitude of the 

effects of given factors can never be made with certainty from 

survey data (p.13l)." 
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white collar werk secter 

Accordinq to Osterman (1984), little study has Deen done on 

internaI labour markets wit~in the white collar sector. Osterman 

attributes this neqlect te what he refers te as "the enormous 

heteroqeneity of white collar employment (p.164)." What work has 

been done has concentrated on primarily the bankinq industry 

and/ or insurance companies (Eqan, Nowak & Crockett; Gr inker , 

Cooke, & Kirsch,1970; Crompton & Jones,1984). These firms tend to 

employ 300 or more werkeIs. 

To my knowledqe there have been four studies which have 

examined internaI labour markets involvinq clerical workers (in a 

non-bank, non-insurance, and non-public sector OiPrete & 

Soule,1988) within private sector firms. Both Osterman's (1984), 

and crompton and Jones' (1984) study rely solely on data qathered 

by interviews with employees and manaqers. Thus, these two 

studies base their analysis on somewhat SUbjective data. The two 

remaininq studies take a quantitative approach by examining 

employee files. The first, Carter and Carter's (1985) study, 

focuses on the historical oriqins of two internal labour markets 

within the retail industry and within its supportir.q clerical 

staff. In the second, Cassell, Director and Ooctors (1975) focus 

much of their analysis on blue collar wor.kers and make only some 

reference to white collar employees. Further, the fa ct that both 

unionized blue collar workers and non-unionized white collar 

workers were employed by the same company may have affected the 

arranqement of the internal labour market. 
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What is clear, according to Kanter (1979), is that workers 

within many white collar organizations tend to lack knowledqe and 

understandinq of their own internal jOb ladders (p.56). She cites 

an example of a typical hierarchy within a specifie function of 

an orqanization - Billing Clerk l, Billing Clerk II and Billing 

Clerk III. She proceeds to argue that while the hierarchy 

indicates the relative status for that particular function it 

does not necessarily reflect the path by which individuals move 

(p.57). Further, she states that the number of runqs within a 

particular job ladder may not be comparable across functions and 

positions (p.57). Certainly, this would imply that depending on 

the decentralization of departments one would expect differences 

in career paths between departments. Finally, Kanter's findinqs 

make it clear that more work must be done in understanding white 

collar job ladders. 

limitations of research on discrimination 

There are five major methods used to determine the existence 

of discrimination in the work place. One is the use of agqregate 

data or census data to determine if percentages of any one group 

represented wi thin the general population are found in equal 

percentages within various job sectors, job levels and 

occupations. The arqument made is that if the percentages are not 

equal, discrimination must occur. The problem wi th usinq this 

technique is that there is a bullt-in assumption that each group 

has the same percentage of members, relative to other groups, who 
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possess the desire for the same career path. This May not be 

necessarily so (Knopff,1986: see the discussion above for some of 

the methodological problems usinq this type of data). 

A second means for determininq the existence of 

discrimination is through interviews either to establish whether 

a group has experienced discrimination or whether a qroup has 

discriminated against another qroup. The problem with this method 

occurs when the questions are asked in different ways. In 

addition, there is some evidence of inconsistency between 

attitudes and behaviour. Muszynski and Reitz (1982) found that 72 

percent of the West Indians and 24 percent of the Chinese 

perceived discrimination in employment to be a very and somewhat 

serious problem confrontinq their group. However, when the same 

groups were asked if they had personally experienced 

discrj ...... ination in trying to get a jOb only 28 percent of West 

Indians and 29 percent of Chinese responded that they had (pp.31-

32). Breton (1981), in interviews conducted on various ethnie 

groups and the "Majority Canadian group", found that some groups, 

such as the Chinese, West Indians, Pakistani, and Canadian 

Indians were less likely to perce ive the existence of 

discrimination against them when compared to the majority 

Canadian group's perceptions of discrimination against these 

visiDle minority groups (p.14). 

There have been numerous studies to determine whether 

individuals were prejudiced and thus willing to discriminate 

(Henry, 1986; Allport,1955; Kutner, Wilkins & Yarrow,1952; 
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LaPierre's 1934 study-cited by Watson,1966). Most of these 

studies point out that th~re is not always a consistency between 

attitudes and behaviours. In other words, even though a majority 

of respondents refused to interact with various racicll groups 

when they were placed in such a situation, they did. 

A further method employs a control group and an experimental 

group to determine if discrimination exists. (An example includes 

Henry and Frances 's 1985 study-mentioned below.) Such studies 

find clear evidence of discrimination. But only a small number of 

research experiments of this kind have been conducted and the 

number of cases in each study is usually quite small because of 

the cost of the method. 

A fourth method of measuring discrimination is by examining 

legitimate complaints made to Human Rights Commissions (Weinfeld, 

1985,p.33). The problem with using the information provided by 

the Commission is that no one is able to determine the actuèll 

number of individuals experiencing discrimination in any one 

year. People who are afraid of bureaucratie agencies, and people 

who are misinformed or uninformed as to the function of this 

commission are not likely to file a complaint. 

Finally, examining organizational files is another 

alternative in determining the existence of discrimination. On 

its own this method does not provide information on the thought 

process of those individuals who have had to decide on who would 

be hired, and receive a promotion and salary increase. However, 

if the data is up to date, it allows the researcher to determine 



( 

( 

65 

who qets hired, what position they qet hired into, who qets 

promoted, and what salary increases they qet. The major problem 

with this method is that it is very difficult to obtain access to 

employee files of private sector firms. cassell, Director and 

Doctors' (1975) , to my knowledqe, is one of the only North 

American studies to have examined discrimination within the 

private sector (not includinq banks) in this manner.1 l have used 

this method in my study, since l have had the qood fortune to 

have access to employee files within a private sect or company 

with predominantly white collar employment. Unlike, the Cassell, 

et. al. study, my firm did not have a blue collar unionized 

internaI labour market in any way associated with it. 

"bl ' 't' V1S1 e mlnorl les 

While there has been a qreat deal of research conducted on 

ethnie minorities in Canada (Gardner & Kalin, 1981: Breton & 

Roseborouqh,1971; Porter,1965), Buckland (1985) questions whether 

information is missed by combininq visible minorities with other 

ethnie qroups (pp.148-149). More specifically, Henry and Ginzberq 

(1985) argue that little research has been done in the area of 

discrimination aqainst visible minorities in the Canadian work 

place (p.s.) They also believe that the little research that has 

been done in this area has been limited primarily to Census data 

which does not have information on race. Thus, these studies have 

relied on information on ethnicity (p.lO) or country of oriqin. 
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The few Canadian studies that have been conducted, through 

interviews and experiments, have found that visible minorities 

are less likely to be treated well at an interview, less likely 

to be hired, (Henry' Ginzberg,1985) 2: less likely to be promoted 

into management positions (Billingsley , Muszynski,1985,p.l05) 

and that they are less likely to earn high wages than white males 

(Reitz, Calzavara , Dasko,1981,p.24). Unfortunately, little is 

known about the specifie effect of being a visible minority on 

hiring prospects, promotion opportunities and salary increases in 

low level white collar jobs in Canada. 

One would expect the findings to be consistent with general 

research on the opportunities for visible minorities relative to 

their white counterparts. Census data indicate that, on average, 

white males have greater opportunities than non-white males: 

that, on average, non-white males have greater labour force 

opportunities relative to all women: and that white females, on 

average, experience greater labour force opportunities relative 

to non-white females (Ontario Women's Directorate,1986: 

Estable,l986; Seydegart & Spears,1985: Boyd,l984). 

tbis stucly 

The purpose of this case study is to partially address these 

four weaknesses in the literature. The human capital and 

segmented labour market theories will be empirically examined 

with data gathered from employment files of white callar 

employees who work in a private sect or firme l study promotion 
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through the use of information on job grades provided to me by 

Company Z. This job grade system has been specifically developed 

for the jobs in this firme Further, not only do l examine sex 

differences in promotion, but l also examine differences between 

Whites and non-Whites. The next chapter includes a brief 

description of my firm, the methods used within this study and 

the major hypotheses l consider in chapter 5. 

1 Sorne interviews were also conducted, but the majority of the 
study and analysis relied on the data from the employee files. 

2 There research design is based on a similar study conducted by 
Jowell & Prescott-Clarke (1970) in Enqland on white collar 
workers. 
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ChApt.r 4 

A Brief Rescription 9f th, Firm , Methqds Used And Hypa;heses 

The Fig 

Company Z, a public company, owns or controls several retail 

chains and manufacturing firms in Canada and the United States. 

The study was conducted in the head office and included the 

followinq departments: corporate control, purchasing, and real 

estate. 

corporate control is responsible for finance and accounting 

functions for the firm. The accounting functions include the 

preparation of financial statements, quarterly and annual reports 

and financial analysis. In addition this department is involved 

in numerous payroll activities, accounts payable, transactions 

between banks and other financial institutions and the firm, 

internaI audits, and credit information. The purchasing 

department buys supply items for many of its retail divisions, 

head office departments, and some of its manufacturing companies. 

The real estate department locates store and neqotiates leases 

for the head office and its retail divisions. This department is 

responsible for the administration of real esta te owned by the 

company. Further, it is involved in the construction co­

ordination for new store openings and renovations and for 

purchasing and administerinq general insurance for the company. 
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Reasons for Choosinq Company Z 

Having reviewed the literature on internaI labour markets 

and the literature on white collar work l realized that more 

research was needed in order ta incorporate internaI labour 

market theory within a white collar framework. Havinq worked in 

this firm l was aware of the company' s policy of first postinq 

vacant jobs internally, prior ta seekinq external applicants. 

Thus, just as Gruenfeld (1975) arques, l was expecting that 

under ideal condi tions this system would lead to an internaI 

labour market (p.JO). 

Mills (1985) describes posting as: 

a kind of free-market mechanism because it relies on 
the initiative of individuals to apply for vacant 
positions, rather than glv1ng management complete 
discret ion to select candidates for promotion or 
transfer (p.422). 

Gruenfeld (1975) believes that some employers, su ch as visible 

minorities and women, are reluctant to apply and therefore self 

select themselves out of the running (p.31). Alternatively, 

having conducted interviews wi th manaqers of larqe corporations 

in various sectors, Mills (1985) found that posting can often 

favour senior employees (senior with respect ta number of years 

in the firm) , while at the same time givinq aIl employees a sense 

that they have an OppOl: tuni ty for promotion. Senior workers are 

favoured because they are often considered to be more qualified 

than junior workers. In addition, managers did not want there to 

be hostility within the firm for having passed over a senior 

employee in favour of a more junior one. As in the self selection 
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he found that this practice most often 

women and ethnie minorities because they 

tended to have been in the firm for less years than white males 

(p.422). Reqardless of the manner in which promotions through 

postinq are carried out l would expect, under this system, some 

degree of internal promotion favouring white males. Most likely, 

in the form characteristic of jOb ladders found in the lower tier 

of the primary labour market. Having been given access to 

employee files l felt l was in a somewhat unique situation in 

which to test internal labour market theories. 

Methods 

How pata was Collected 

During the summer of 1987 l was given permission to gather 

information from the corporate division of company Z. Information 

was collected on employees from four departments. The departments 

included corporate control, real estate, purchasinq and 

maintenance. However, since only 20 of the sample of 145 were 

considered to be blue collar workers and the focus of this thesis 

is on white collar workers, l decided to excluded from the 

analysis the blue collar workers, all of whom were employed in 

the maintenance department. Thus, the data are limited to those 

white collar employees in company Z who worked in the corporate 

control, real estate and purchasinq departments. Further, an 

additional limit was placed on the original sample, that being 

that the employees under investigation were either considered by 
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the firm to be permanent fulltime or temporary fulltime workers 

at the time they were first hired. This was done because the 

number of non-fulltime workers was too small to use full or part 

time status as an independent variable. Thus, l tried to 

eliminate the impact of this variable on the final results. The 

number of workers from the original sample considered to have 

satisfied the two conditions of being a fulltime worker and a 

white collar worker was 114. 

l gathered data wi th two different statistical methods in 

mind. l looked at all employees who were working as of January 1 

1987 and followed them back in time until January 1 1981. l then 

looked at those employees who were not included in the first 

group, yet who were employed January 1 1982 and followed them 

until they left the four departments studied. Information per 

year was based on the status of the employee as of January 1 of 

the year in question. The two methods used were regression and 

event history analysis. (These methods and the findings will be 

discussed in the next chapter.) 

Within Company Z there existed two payrolls, the first was 

for upper level management and the second was for other workers 

including middle management (of which there were very few) as 

well as lower level supervisors, clerks, and secretaries. The 

data source was the personnel records of the latter group. 

Supplementinq this data was information qathered from havinq been 

employed in this firm for a three month duration and from 
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interviews conducted with some members of the human resources 

department. 

The data collected from the personnel records consisted of 

information from four different sources. An individual's 

demographic characteristics and jOb history were extracted from 

the initial application and interview form which was completed in 

part by the job appl icant and the remainder by the personnel 

employee who conducted the initial face-to-face interview. 

Updated information during thE! time of employment was 

limited to the employee amendment files which were completed in 

triplicate by the employee's supervisor. One of the copies was 

placed in the employee's file. The changes which were recorded in 

the employee's amendment form consisted of one of the following: 

notice of increase in salaries accompanied by the reason for the 

raise~ if the job that the individual had been employed in had 

been reclassified; whether the employee had been shifted to 

another job-vertically (up or down) or horizontally; whether the 

employee had been transferred to another department; whether the 

employee had chanqed residence; and whether the employee had 

taken a leave of absence. Many of the employees indicated whether 

they had children when they were hired. It was only in the case 

of female employees that an updated account was recorded. This 

was possible because of the fact that women who were pregnant 

requested maternity leave and such requests were noted in the 

employee amendment. 
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The information as to whether an individual was married or 

not, during each year Qf employment in this company, was verified 

from information obtained from employee bene fit cards. Benefits 

were available to aIl employees in the firm. The plan covered 

both spouses and dependent children. 

Information regarding employee performance was extracted 

from performance appraisals. These appraisals were filled out by 

the employeets supervisor. While 222 variables were created in 

the initial phase of data collection not aIl variables were used 

in the analysis completed for this thesis (see Appendix 3 for a 

comprehensive list of the variables used in this thesis as weIl 

as information on how they were coded). 

There were two sources which l had at my disposaI to 

determine whether an employee recei ved a promotion or not. The 

first piece of information was found in the employee files. When 

raises were given to employees, this individual' s supervisor 

would indicate on the employee amendment the reason for the raise 

(Type I). The following were aIl the possible reasons given for a 

raise: no change, annual cost of living increase, merit or 

increased responsibility, promotion, 3 or 6 month review, merit 

and annual increase, 3 or 6 mon th review and the end of training 

period, starting full-time, merit and 3 or 6 month review, change 

of job status involving full time and temporary part-time, and no 

answer. In conjunction with any pertinent information l could 

extract from the amendment form l created a new variable which 

indicated whether there appeared to be: a demotion, no movement, 
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a promotion, a lateral move or a reclassification as a result of 

increased responsibility. 

l believe this variable, created from the employee file, may 

possess some validity problems because the results are based on 

the appearance on the form that a change in jOb status has 

occurred. When one considers stone's (1975) contention that a 

promotion ladder is meant to act as an incentive to motivate the 

workers, it is possible that a supervisor may inform the employee 

that they have received a promotion, that is a raise in the grade 

level of their position in the firm, even when they may have 

actually received a lateral move or a demotion. This may OCC\lr 

within low level white collar jobs because many of the jobs 

require similar skills and responsibilities. As an employee in 

this firm l was aware of instances in which the initial screening 

of applicants was partially based on whether the individual 

appeared to possess high aspirations to advance. These 

individuals who applied for positions on the lower rungs of the 

job ladder were not considered for the position if it was felt by 

the interviewer that the applicant would be too bored if the y 

were employed in this position. In other words, there was a fear 

that the employee, having worked a short period of time for this 

company, miqht decide to leave because he or she did not find the 

job sufficiently stimulatinq. This belief on the part of the 

human resources department was based on pa st experience in high 

turnover of low level positions. By indicatinq to the employee 

that he or she had received a promotion and by qiving an incre~se 
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in salary they may have averted having an employee leave. 

Further, one must question whether pay is a qood indicator of 

promotion. Rather, it may reflect scarcity in the market of 

available workers to fill vacant positions. Being uncertain about 

the validity of this measure l sought a more reliable measure. 

The second indicator of promotion (Type II), which reflects 

the movement up the job scale within this firm, was gathered from 

information present in the employee files. When examining each 

file l recorded the title of the position or positions held by 

the employee and the date at which the change, if any, occurred. 

The information was found on the same employee amendment forms 

which indicated reasons for a raise that had been qiven. The 

titles were then cross referenced with limited information made 

available on the job grade scheme used within the firm and 

extensive interviews with human resources personnel. From these 

two sources grade levels were recorded for each position an 

employee worked. The importance of using job grades is that it 

has a reasonably constant meaning over time.l 

Since the job grade scheme was created by an external 

consulting agency, based on available information from job 

models, l assumed that the levels were determined by the same 

criteria. Thus, jobs at the same grade level must be considered 

by this firm to have a similar level of importance.2 

In order to determine whether under the second approach a 

promotion occurred l subtracted the level of the position an 

employee worked in at the beginning of year t from the level of 
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the position the same ~mployee worked in at the beginning of the 

year t+l. If the difference was a positive number, according to 

my criteria of promotion, a promotion occurred. If the result 

equaled zero no promotion occurred. Finally, if the difference 

turned out to be negative a demotion occurred. Unfortunately, l 

was unable to record whether under this scheme a laterai movement 

took place. 

l then compared the two methods in order to determine how 

close the results were. Cross tabulations were performed for 

individual years. (See appendix 4 for the results from the 

beginning of 1982 through to the end of 1986.) The cross 

tabulations indicate that for the most part the results from both 

approaches are the same. The Most extreme difference occurred in 

the information available for 1983. In this year 7 of 50 cases, 

14 percent of the sample, did not have the same resul ts usinq 

bath methods. However, in examininq the other extreme it appears 

that the information available for 1985 indicates that only 1 of 

the 55 cases, 2 percent of the sample, did not have the same 

results usinq the two approaches. 

Of those individuals for whom the measures produced 

diverqent results l am at a loss to explain why in three cases, 

two occurring in 1983 and one in 1986. It is certainly 

conceivable that either pertinent information was missinq from 

the employee amendment file when the supervisor was indicatinq 

reasons for the salary increase. In addition, it is quite 

possible that the supervisor verbally expressed the reason for 
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the raise to the employee. Further, l may have inadvertently 

missed information when l was examining the files. 

Of interest to my discussion is the fa ct that of the 277 

cases 15 individuals were informed that they received either a 

promotion or a lateral move, as evidenced by the pay indication 

data. However, according to the job evaluation data this was not 

the case. In 13 of these cases the empIoyee was toid that a raise 

was given because they had received a promotion yet the job 

evaluation information indicates that either no promotion 

occurred or a demotion actually occurred. It is possible that a 

move did occur: however it would most Iikely have been a Iaterai 

move. Further, it is interesting to note that in two cases an 

individuai was toid that he or she had received a lateral move 

but according to the grade levei scheme they appeared to have 

received a demotion. 

After examining both findings l chose to use the job 

evaluation method. Not only does it appear to be the more 

conservative of the measures but the way in which this method was 

set up allowed me to use an intervai type variable to use in two 

of my regression equations (the equations in which entry levei 

position - LVLPOSH - and final position, either at termination or 

as of January l, 1987 - FINLPOS -, were used as the dependent 

variables) and the event h1story analys1s (see appendix 3) .3 
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Limitations o( the pata 

Examples of some of the variables missing large numbers of 

responses include several of the specifie performance appraisal 

indicators (which McGregor 1978, p.20, argues is quite common) 

such as: knowledge of work, quality of work, ability to learn new 

duties and initiative. In the case of the performance appraisal 

variables missing information exists as a result of the refusal 

by some of the supervisors, during sorne of the years studied, to 

complete the form and return it to the buman resources 

department. Further, as a result of the fact that the data covers 

the period from January 1, 1981 to January 1, 1987 there are many 

instances in which employees were not employed durinq particular 

years and thus were considered to be missinq data. 

There are further limitations of the available data. The 

number of employees may not be an accurate account of the total 

number of empl~yees who worked in the departments studied during 

the desiqnated time periode That is, l was only able to study 

those employees whose file~ were present. There are situations in 

which an employee may have been transferred to another department 

within the same firm but not to a department studied and thus 

their personnel file would have been moved to the new department. 

In a\Îdition, it is difficult to determine how much effort was 

made throughout the years studied to accurately update the 

information within the file. There were instances, though only a 

handful, where it appeared as though employee amendments were not 

in the employee's file. However, l feel in the latter case the 
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instances were so few that the results will not be affected 

significantly. In the case of the former issue, it is difficult 

to determine what effect the missing employee files would have on 

the outcome. This is particularly true because it was impossible 

for me to determine the accurate number of employees who have 

transferred out of the departments studied. 

Some of the individuals in the final sample used were 

missinq information for certain variables. In the case of the 

linear regression models, those missing were excluded from the 

sample. 

There are missing values for the variable indicating if 

someone is a member of a visible minority (VISMIN) or not because 

these employees had not worked at the firm for several years and 

those people asked within the human resources department did not 

remember who these individuals were. In the case of the variables 

years of previous pertinent job experiance (YRSPRJBS) and level 

of education (LEVELED) this information was missing because there 

was no resume or information record from any of the interviews 

which would indicate pa st work experience or past educational 

experience in their file. Those employees missing values for the 

first rating of overall performance (EVAL1) had no mention of 

having had a performance appraisal. This does not mean that they 

did not receive one, rather it indicates that within their 

employee file there is no record of one. (See table 3.1 for a 

complete list of missing values.) 
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v!ri,b1es 
V sml.n 
Yrsprjbs 
Leveled 
Eval1 

b f M' , Hum er 01SS1na 

3 
2 
4 
5 
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In the case of the event history model predictive 

regressions were calculated for three employees missing LEVELED 

and they were added to the sample. AIl other employees missing at 

least one or more variables were excluded from the sample because 

no significant predictive regression could be obtained. 

Hypotheses 

orawing on the theoretical claims by the human capital and 

segmented labour market theorists, discussed in chapter 1, l now 

outline sorne of the more interesting hypotheses which l intend to 

test through the data available to me (see appendix 5 for a 

summary of the major hypotheses) • 

leyel of education 

The human capital school would predict that level of 

education would positively effect the position one enters in the 

firm, as weI] as the probability of receiving a future promotion 

and saiary increase. Level of education is used as a predictor of 

the employee 1 s trainabili ty. Some members of this school would 

e~pect the level of pre-labour market education to increasingly 
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have an indirect effect on future career advancement the longer 

one is employed in the firm. 

The orthodox version and the radical version of the 

segmented labour market theory consider level of education to 

have a positive effect on entry level position, but no effect on 

future career promotions or income. Both schools consider level 

of education to be used as screening device to ensure a certain 

calibre of employee enters the bottom rungs of the primary 

sect or . In the less extreme versions of this theory level of 

education May be a means to screen people into the ports of entry 

of higher jOb ladders (if more than one job ladder exists).4 In 

the case of secondary jobs, level of education has no impact on 

the types of jobs an individual gets. The radical school explains 

this screeninq process in terms of it ensuring that individuals 

from particular classes enter into jobs 'appropriate' for those 

in their class. 

Xears of preyious pertinent job experience 

Human capital theorists expect years of previous pertinent 

job experience will have a positive effect on the entry level 

position and more of an indirect positive effect on the prospects 

for future promotion and salary. Pa st experience is considered ta 

be an investment by employees in skills which are expected to 

help them in learning firm specifie skills in order that the 

employee can be more productive. 
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The seqmented labour market theorists, of both persuasions, 

consider years of previous work experience to have no impact on 

entry level position and future promotion. The less extreme 

orthodox theorists would concede that there may be some positive 

effects to entry level position in the primary sector, assuming 

multiple job ladders, if particular skills are transferable 

between firms.5 

years ernployed in this firm 

AlI three schools expect that years employed in this firm 

will lead to an increase in the prospects for future promotion 

and increase in incorne. However, orthodox and radical versions of 

the seqmented labour market theory limit this prediction to jobs 

in the primary sector. They believe that years employed in the 

secondary labour market jobs have no impact on future career 

prospects and future income. All three schools believe that on­

the-job training will lead to greater productivity. For the humao 

capital school this translates ioto employees receiving 

promotions. Whereas, the seqmented labour market theory relies 00 

the explanation that customs within the firm dictate rewards for 

seniority. 

performance appraisal 

The human capital school would expect that the more 

productive ao individual employee is, as indicated by their 

performance appraisal, the qreater the opportunity he or she will 
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be promoted. The tradi tional wri ters for the seqmented labour 

market school do not consider the impact of performance appraisal 

ratinqs on future career prospects because they expect promotion 

to be tied to the customs already established in the firme 

lateral moyes 

While the human capital school does not directly address the 

effect of lateral moves on promotion prospects. They would expect 

that the increase in experience an employee receives by workinq 

in various positions in the firm will result in a qreater breadth 

of knowledqe of the firm and thus a more productive worker. This 

increase in productivity will lead to an increase probability of 

promotion and future income. While the orthodox version of the 

segmented labour market theory does not address the issue of 

lateral moves, the radical version would expect that there should 

be no direct effect of lateral moves on future promotion. The 

radical school would arque that since there is no actual 

difference between jobs the experience should not contribute te 

future promotion. 

sex and visible minority status 

The human capital school would not expect differences in 

entry level positions, promotions and income if every individual 

received the same returns for investment in level of education 

and on-the-j ob traininq. However, evidence provided by this 

school suqqest that women and visible minorities on average do 
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not receive equal returns relative ta white males. This has been 

attributed ta several reasons including discrimination and choice 

on behalf of women and visible minorities not to seek the same 

positions as equally qualified white males. The segmented labour 

market theorists primarily attribute the placement of women and 

visible minorities to secondary labour market jobs as an effort 

on the part of employers to ensure a stable work force and 

profitable enterprise. The orthodox version explains the 

segmentation of the labour market in tenns of ensuring a more 

efficient and cost effective mechanism of running a business. The 

radical version believes the segmentation the workers ensures 

that employers can control workers without the threat of protest 

by aIl workers. 

The next chapter examines the hypotheses outlined in this 

chapter by using frequency tables, linear reqression models and 

an event history model. Further, l will attempt to synthesize the 

human capital, institutional and radical schools, as weIl as the 

information presented within the white collar chapter in order to 

get a better understanding of white collar internaI labour 

markets. 

1 In the reqression equations involving the job grade level as 
the dependent variable, examined in chapter 5, l attempted to 
control for the year hired in order ta some how take into account 
the fact that employees in this study were hired in various 
years. This variable was not found to be significant, as weIl as 
being hiqhly correlated with years warked in the firme Thus it 
was taken out of the reqression models. 

, " 
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2 Unfortunately, due to the confidentiality of the job 
evaluation process, l was unable to examine the method by which 
the levels were determined. (see Kaufman,1986, and Trieman,1979, 
for a discussion of job evaluations and Beatty & Beatty,1981, for 
the problems associated with job evaluation systems.) 

3 Even though l selected the more conservative of the findings l 
am aware that because promotions are quite rare in this firm this 
method may decrease the chances of me detecting some siqnificant 
effects. 

4 Since l have a limited amount of knowledqe about the skills 
required in the firm, l have decided to limit my analysis to the 
more tradi tional arqument made by the seqmented labour market 
theorists that level of education has no effect on which job 
ladder (assuminq there are multiple job ladders) an employee will 
start on. It must be remembered that the seqmented labour market 
theorists have primarily limited their analysis to blue collar 
jobs, which it may be argued requires less formaI education than 
sorne low level white collar jobS. 

5 As discussed previously, l only have a qeneral knowledge of 
sorne of the jobs and thus l cannat critical examine the qeneral 
transferability of the skills from other firms. The best l can do 
is point out the possibility that su ch an event may have 
occurred. l intend to concentrate on the more traditional 
expectations from the orthodox segmented labour market school. 
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Chapter 5 

Variables, Results and Disqussion 

Prior to attempting regression equations to determine what 

variables led to promotion in Company Z l first wanted to 

determine that some form of internaI labour market existed within 

this firme l did this by examining the frequencies of LVLPOSH 

(Table 4.1) and FINLPOS (Table 4.2) - entry level position and 

final position respectively. 

Having worked in this firm, for a brief period, l was aware 

they sought new employees from outside when positions could not 

be filled by current employees. Thus, while l knew that this firm 

was not an example of a perfect internaI labour market, l did 

expect it to possess many of the characteristics of an internaI 

labour market. l fel t that if l could determine that there were 

particular ports of entry and that there were some promotions, 

then l could be justified in attemptinq to use the dual labour 

market argument in my analysis of further statistical results. 

'table 4.1: Frequency of Entry Level Position (LVLPOSH) 

C!.Im!.llatl.ye 
INlposh [J:e~ency EiU::cent [X:8fjly8ncy 

1 11 9.6 11 
2 12 10.5 23 
3 45 39.5 68 
4 6 5.3 74 
5 3 2.6 77 
6 9 7.9 86 
7 4 3.5 90 
8 3 2.6 93 
9 3 2.6 96 

10 3 2.6 99 
11 2 1.8 101 
12 3 2.6 104 
13 9 7.9 113 
14 1 0.9 114 
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Table 4.2: Fregueney of Final Level Position (FINLPOS) 

Cumulative. 
FINLPQi, f;r::eal.leD"~ ~e;r::SieDt F;r::eguen"y 

1 5 4.4 5 
2 8 7.0 13 
3 32 28.1 45 
4 12 10.5 57 
5 6 5.3 63 
6 12 10.5 75 
7 4 3.5 79 
8 4 3.5 83 
9 8 7.0 91 

10 5 4.4 96 
11 2 1.8 98 
12 2 1.8 100 
13 7 6.1 107 
14 4 3.5 111 
15 1 0.9 112 
16 2 1.8 114 

Superficially, it appears from the frequency for the 

variable LVLPOSH as though there are, for the most part, a 

limited number of ports of entry, concentrated primarily in the 

first three grade levels. The employees first hired in the three 

lowest rungs make up 59.6 percent of aIl employees in this 

sample. There are only two other levels in which just over seven 

percent of the employees first entered, that being level six and 

thirteen. It is important to note that the structure of this low 

level white collar part of this fim is more bottom than top 

heavy. Since there are more positions at the bottom rungs this 

means that most of the sample would have first been hired in 

these positions. That having been said, if one then examines the 

frequency for the last level recorded by each employee ei ther 

because they had left the firm or because the time period studied 

ended on January 1, 1987 one sees a slightly different picture. 
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The frequency distribution for the variable FINLPOS 

indicates that some degree of promotion has occurred in this 

firme In the case of the LVLPOSH frequency, 59.6 percent of the 

employees can be found in the first three positions. However, in 

the FINLPOS frequency only 39.5 percent of the employees are 

found in the first three grades. The findinqs support the belief 

that there exist sorne deqree of internaI promotion wi thin this 

firme 

Regression Model #1 

In the interest of testing the human capital and segmented 

labour market interpretations within a white collar company l 

first examined three separate regression models. In the first 

model the dependent variable explored was the entry position of 

employees (LVLPOSH). l included the level of education achieved 

(LEVELED) and years of previous pertinent work experience prior 

to entering this firm (YRSPRJBS) in the estimating equation. 

Human capital theory would suqgest that both of these variables 

should have a positive impact on entry level into the firme The 

segmented labour market approach would argue that after the level 

of education has been used to screen employees ~nto the primary 

and secondary labour market jobs, level of education should have 

no effect on which job ladders (assuming there are multiple jOb 

ladders) individuals should enter. The seqmented labour market 

approach would argue that YRSPRJBS would also have no effect on 

the entry level to the firm because previous specifie skiJ.Is 

learned in pa st employment, would have little transferability to 
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this firme Some orthodox segmented labour market th.orists may 

argue that some primary sector workers may possess general skills 

whieh eould be transferable to other firms, however these 

theorists would still expeet this employee to enter at the ports 

of entry of the new firme If however there existed several job 

ladders then they may start at a higher jOb ladder. 

In keeping with the expectations of the human capital 

approach, I included the age of an employee when hired (FAGE) as 

a variable, which according to the theory, should produce a 

resul t which indicates that the older an employee is the more 

likely they would be to enter at a higher position in the firm 

having had the opportunity to develop previous experienee. 1 also 

expected that younger employees would be more willing, than older 

employees to enter the bottom ranks in order to gain the 

experienee needed to move to higher positions. 1 squared FAGE, 

resulting in (FAGESQ) (consistent with the human capital school; 

Cassell, et. al., 1975; Rosenbaum, 1984) because 1 expected that 

there would exist in this company an inverted U shape 

relationship between age and level of entry. I believe this to be 

so because at a certain age I would expect the firm would be 

unwilling to hire employees at high level positions because of 

the limited future productivity expected by the employee. The 

seqmented labour market theorists would expect that if age, 

controlling for experience, did hava an affect on LVLPOSH it 

would be negative because younger and older workera would be 

considered less stable relative to workars between 25 and 



c 

90 

approximately 45. If multiple jOb ladders existed the older and 

younger employees would enter at the bottom of lowest job ladders 

or in jobs characteristic of the secondary labour market. Those 

workers whose age fell in between may find themselves enterinq at 

the bottom tier of hiqher job ladders, particularly if these 

positions could not be filled internally. 

l also included two dichotomous variables, one indicating 

the sex of the employee (MALE) and the other indicatinq whether 

the employee was white or non-white (VISMIN), within all models 

discussed within this thesis. Human capital, and segmented labour 

market theories would all predict that if discrimination existed 

within this organization, women and visible minorities would 

start at lower levels in the orqanization than males. Once in the 

firm, members of these two groups would be less likely to move up 

the job ladder or receiv~ as large a salary increase relative to 

the their white male counterparts. In addition, the variable MALE 

ia further included in the liqht of research findings on white 

collar work. It is Most often observed that males tend to be 

favoured over females in hirinq at higher levels, promotion and 

salaries. Alternatively, women May not seek the higher level 

positions and thus May be satisfied to remain in dead-end jobs. 

Regardless of the reasons the results would be the same. (see 

appendix 6 for the Mean scores of various variables, by sex and 

visi.ble minority status) 

Further, throughout all the 

included dichotomous variables 

models in this thesis, I 

representinq the various 



o 

o 

.• - 1 -1" i~ 

91 

departments examined (Corporate control Oepartment-OEPT1, Real 

Estate Oepartment-DEPT2, Purchasinq Oepartment-OEPT4) in order to 

determine if there are differences between department approaches 

to hiring, promoting individuals and job ladders. 

The main effect variables were included in equation land 

only those variables which were significant at the .05 alpha 

level were left in the final equation. In addition, the variable 

MALE was included in the model because l had assumed that onels 

sex would have an impact on the level one entered the firme l 

also included MALE because l wanted to compare this additive 

model with the interaction model (equation #2). 

The final equation in which the variable LVLPOSH was the 

dependent variable and the main affects were used as the 

independent variables produced an equation in which only three of 

the main effects were found to be significant. (see table 4.3) 

The R-squared for equation '1 is 0.519. l choose to round off the 

parameter estimates to three decimal places. 

Of interest in terms of the results of the correlations 

between the three independent variables and the dependent 

variable is that there is a stronq correlation between the 

independent variable LEVE LE 0 and the depandent variable LVLPOSH. 

The correlation between these two variables is 0.637, with a 

siqnificance of 0.0001. The fact that these two variables are so 

hiqhly correlated and that LEVELEO is tha most siqnificant 

variable in the reqression equation indicates that most of the R-
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squared can be attributed to the education an employee has prior 

to entering this firme 

In keepinq with the theoretical framework established within 

this thesis l have included several interactions in equation *2. 

First, l added an interaction between LEVELED and MALE (MALEED) 

and an interaction between YRSPRJBS and MALE (MALEJB). Human 

capital writers have specifically argued that if discrimination 

existed within the firm, women would not receive the same returns 

to their education and past pertinent work experience as men do. 

The same arqument would be made by this school in relation to 

whites and visible minorities, if discrimination existed. since 

one would expect Whites to receive a better return for their 

education and previous pertinent work experience, l included an 

interaction between LEVELED and VISMIN (VISED) and an interaction 

between YRSPRJBS and VISMIN (VISJB). 

Further, l included, within the human capital variables, an 

interaction between the variable MALE and the dichotomous 

variable measurinq whether an employee was married at the time of 

beinq hired (MARRHO). The new variable created from the 

interaction of two variables was (MALEMAR). l would expect that a 

woman who was married would start at a lower position than a 

woman who was not married or a man who was married or not 

married. l believe this to be so because there are sorne qrc~nds 

for thinkinq that a married woman May have chosen, or been 

expected, not to invest fully in her human capital potential in 
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order that she couid concentrate on helpinq her husband develop 

his potential. 

Finally, in each interaction equation within this thesis l 

have included a variable which is composed of an interaction 

between MALE and VISMIN known as (MALEVIS). The minimal evidence 

on white collar work indicates that visible minority women enter 

at lower leveis within orqanizations, receive less salaries and 

are less apt to be promoted compared to white women and males. 

There is an abundant amount of evidence indicatinq that men do 

better than women in promotions and salaries within white collar 

hierarchies. If discrimination is present within this firm l 

would expect that visible minority women would experience fewer 

opportunities than any other groups. 

Table 4.3: Regression AnalY,is with 
CLVLPOSHl as the Dependent VarlablA 

Variable 
Intercept 
VISMIN(Xl) 
MALE (X2) 
YRSPRJBS (X3) 
LEVELED (X4 ) 
VISED(X5) 
VISJB(X6) 
MALEED(X7) 

R-Squared 
n-106 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

Main Effect 
Equation #1 

Coefficient­
-0.147 
-2.351*** 
0.886 
0.108** 
0.552*** 

0.519 

-unstandardized reqression coefficients 

Ent~y Leyel Position 

Interaction 
Equation #2 

Coefficient-
0.387 
3.954* 

-2.252 
0.133*** 
0.548*** 

-0.509** 
-0.226** 

0.311* 

0.585 
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Included in equation '2 are all significant interactions and 

the main effects that make up part of the interactions. The R-

squared for this second model is 0.sa5. 

prior to continuing my analysis l conducted an F Test to 

determine whether the second equation wi th the interactions 

included was more significant than the first equation which 

contained solely the additive model. The fOllowinq is the formula 

used to test whether there was an increase in significance. 

F= «82-81) / (k2-kll ) 
«1-R2)/(N-k2-1» 

RAB=the R-square from the second equation 
RA=the R-square from the one equation 
K2=the number of independent variables used in the second 
equation 
K1=the number of independent variables used in the first equation 
N-the number of subjects in the population 

F= ((0,5850-0,5187)/(7-4» 
«1-0.5850)/(106-7-1» 

F=5,325 

Since F equaled 5.325 the interactive model is more significant 

than the main effect model, my analysis will focus on the 

interactive model. 

In examining the effects of the main effect terms invol ved 

in the interactions found in equation '2 post hoc F tests were 

conducted. These tests are run in order to determine the 

significance of the derived slopes and to se, how much of a 

change occurred under the various conditions. In the case of the 

ratio variables, YRSPRJBS and LEVELED, three groups were 

considered. The groups consisted of those at the mean of each 

variable and those one standard deviation above and below the 
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mean. For the two dichotomous variables, VISMIN and MALE, an 

analysis was conducted in order t.o detenu.ne the mean difference 

between groups. (see Table 4.4 for results of the F test) 

Iable 4.4; F T@st R"lults fgr those yariAI21@' Inyolyed in th@ 
Int@raction l'prmss wlth Entry Leyel po,1tl.on (LYLPOSHl as th@ 
gependept yarl.able 

Whi te-Fernale 
Visible Minority-Female 
White-Male 
Visible Minority-Male 

(VISMIN=O MALE=O) 
(VISMIN=l MALE=O) 
(VISMIN=O MALE-1) 
(VISMIN-l MALE=1) 

--------------------------~ 

-1 STD. LEVELED 
Mean LEVELED 
+1 STD. LEVELED 

of Sex Status on 

on 

0.548** 
0.039 
0.859*** 
0.350* 

l.xLPOSH 

LyLPOSH cgnditiop,l on 

-0.764 
0.450 
1.664* 

sect~Q9 ç; the effect of v~sible Mi90rity Status 0ll LVLPOSH 
COndl.tl0nal on Xears of gr@yl.ous Pertlnent Work Experlence and 
Hly@l of Education 

-1STD YRSPRJBS, -1STD LEVE LE 0 
-1STD YRSPRJBS, Mean LEVELED 
-1STD YRSPRJBS, +1STD LEVE LE 0 

Mean YRSPRJBS, -1STD LEVE LE 0 
Mean YRSPRJBS, Mean LEVEJ...ED 
Mean YRSPRJBS, +1STD LEVELED 

+lSTD YRSPRJBS, -1STD LEVE LE 0 
+lSTD YRSPRJBS, Mean LEVE LE 0 
+lSTD YRSPRJBS, +lSTD LEVE LE 0 

------------------~---------

White 
Visible Minority 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

(VISMIN-O) 
(VISMIN-l) 

1.356 
-0.631 
-2.618** 
-0.162 
-2.149** 
-4.136*** 
-1.680* 
-3.667*** 
-5.654*** 

0.133** 
-0.093 
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The first component ot the reqression equation which was 

examined was the one which involved the variable.: LEVELED, 

VISMIN, MALE, VISED and MALEED. First, l examinad the affect of 

LEVELED by varyinq both MALE and VISMIN (see Table 4.4 section 

a) • The results, consistent with findinqs discussed in the 

section on visible minorities, indicate that the effects of the 

level of education on the entry level position is conditional on 

the sex and col our of the individual. Education has an effect on 

entry position for white males, visible minorities but also for 

white females. Only for visible minority females was there no 

effect. Further, it is interesting to note that the effect is 

stronqest for white males, 

and least strongest for 

next strongest for non-white males, 

white females. These findings are 

consistent with some deqree of discrimination practiced within 

this company when it comes to its hiring practices. 

From the human capital perspective, it appears as thouqh 

this firm does not equally recoqnize returns to education. 

Reqardless of the fact indi viduals may have invested in the same 

amount of education Company Z may be unwilling ta invest in women 

and Non-white males. Or these qroups tend not to apply for the 

same jobs as their white male counterparts. 

Both versions of the seqmented labour market theory, while 

not focusing their discussion on education, would consider the 

fact that white males beqan at higher entry levels, relative to 

the other groups, as beinq consistent with the existence of 

discrimination which places women and visible minorities in the 
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secondary labour market jobs and white males in the primary 

labour market job ladders. In other worda, the white males who 

enter at higher entry level positions are entering ports of entry 

of job ladders higher up in the firm. 

When the effect of MALE on LVLPOSH, conditional on LEVELED, 

was examined at the mean of the variable level of education and 

one standard deviation above and below this mean, it was found 

that males, with a level of education one standard deviation 

above the mean, enter at a higher position in this firm relative 

to females who are in the same educational group (see Table 4.4 

section b). 

One interpretation of these findings is that women, who have 

completed a high level of education (relative to those 

individuals in this sample), are discriminated aqainst in the 

position they are allowed to enter into. Certainly if the human 

cap! tal theory were accurate regardinq the effect of level of 

education there should be no sex differences. Other than the 

possible explanation of discrimination, this findinq may be 

explained because women may not be receiving the same quality of 

education at the upper levels relative to their male 

counterparts. It is also possible that, when males and females, 

who were found to be in the group who had completed a level of 

education one standard deviation above the mean, are compared 

females may he found to have pursed academic subjects which are 

not considered to be as relevant to the firm as those taken by 

the males. Alternatively, perhaps women who are in the group 
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which had received a level of education one standard deviation 

above the mean apply for jobs in lower job ladders either because 

they are uncertain that they are capable of adequately doing the 

jOb or they may have family responsibilities which prevent them 

from seeking higher positions within the firm relative to males 

with approximately the same education. 

Based on the evidence in this study, the segmented labour 

market school would arque that those individuals who can he found 

to have invested the most in education will have been screened to 

fill entry levels positions in higher job ladders. The radical 

version of the seqmented labour market theory would suggest that 

those who have been the most successful in learning the 

capitalistic system, through the educational system, would he 

hired in the entry level positions of primary job ladders. The 

segmented labour market theories do not address the expectation 

of sex differences as a direct result of education. Though 

neither would be surprised to see sex differences between males 

and females in terms of where they were placed in the job ladder, 

however they would expec~ the sex differences to oceur regardless 

of the educational level. 

In order to determine the effects of the variable VISMIN on 

the level of entry into the firm, the two terms, LEVELED and 

YRSPRJBS, which interact with VISMIN were varied (see Table 4.4 

section c). The results indicate that the eftect of beinq a 

visible minority is increasingly negative the higher the level of 

education one possesses and the greater the number of years one 
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has of previous pertinent work experience. Both seqmented labour 

market theories would expect that in the case of the lower level 

jobs, and jobs which are considered to be in thg secondary labour 

market, level of education and years of previous work experience 

should have little effect on productivity and therefore there is 

no reason to differentiate between groups. Both versions of this 

,:heory ct')nsider education to be only a screening process for 

entry level position in the primary sector. Once employees have 

successfully been accepted into the- primary sector, segmented 

labour market theories of both persuasions would predict visible 

minorities to be found in lower level job ladders (assuming 

mu~tiple job ladders) relative to their white counterparts with 

same level of education because of the segmentation of these two 

groups. This theory considers previous work experience to have no 

bearing on entry into secondary labour market positions and only 

rarely, if ever, is it considered to have an impact on entry 

level position in the primary sector. The human capital school 

would have expected no differences in the returns for the sarne 

level of education and previous pertinent work experience. The 

fact that one exists implies the presence of discrimination (see 

discussion on interaction terms below ft" -: possible explanations). 

Finally, an examination of the effect of the variable 

YRSPRJBS was completed by varying VISMIN (see Table 4.4 section 

d). The results indicate that the effects of number of years of 

previous pertinent work experience on entry level position is 
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positive for those workers who are white. Thus again, raising the 

possibility of discrimi-nation wi thin Company z. 

The resul ts of the interaction tenns indicate that visible 

minorities' past human capital investments in education and, to a 

greater extent, in previous pertinent work experience pay off 

less weIl than those of white applicants with the sarne investment 

in either LEVELED or YRSPRJBS. Thus, visible rninorities enter at 

siqnificantly lower levels compared to whites with either the 

same leve! of education or previous pertinent work experience. 

Discrimination may be occurring because of their colour. However, 

a possible alternative explanation arises if these visible 

minority ernployees were not oriqinally from Canada and if they 

went to school and/or were ernployed in their country of oriqin 

prior to entering Canada. The results may not indicate that this 

group is beinq discrirninated aqainst because of colour, rather 

because of their foreign credentials. Alternatively, if these 

visible minority ernployees come from outside of Canada they may 

be applyinq for lower level jobs, relative to their white 

counterparts, in order to recei ve some Canadian experience. 

Consistent with cassell, et. al.' s (1975) findinqs for non­

rnanagerial white collar workers, females entered at job grades 

.311 levels below those of men with the same level of education. 

This rnay have occurred because those hirinq workers felt that, 

even though these women had the same education as their male 

counterparts, women presented a greater risk to the firm' s 

investment. Thus, by placing females in lower positions, where 
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they can be somewhat more easily replaced, the firm would not be 

harmed as much if these women were to leave for family reasons. 

Alternatively, perhaps females do not apply for the same 

positions as males, even though they have the same level of 

education. This May occur because they do not believe that the 

firm will hire them in positions frequented by males, or perhaps 

these women do not want to placed in positions that may detract 

them from their family responsibilities. 

Regression Model #2 

The second model looked at the variable final position 

(FINLPOS) as the dependent variable. In the case of independent 

variables, l included number of years worked in the firm 

(YRSWRKED) because, in both the human capital approach and the 

dual labour market theory, one would expect that an increase in 

the number of years in an organization would lead to an increase 

in job grade. The human capital theorist would '.!xpect this to 

occur because the worker would be recei ving a return on the 

number of years of investment in on-tl~t:!-job training at this 

firme The segmented labour market theorist would expect an 

increase in the job grade because the firm would be more apt to 

hire from within as part of a training process in the orthodox 

version and as a vehicle for subdividing the work force in the 

radical version. However, if these low level white collar jobs 

possessed low, dead-end, jOb ladders th en seqmented labour market 

analysts would expect there to be little movement if any. 

Finally, if the firm rewards loyalty for remaining in their firm 
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(and it will be recalled that loyalty features prominently in the 

analyses of white collar), one means in which they may cultivate 

loyalty is through promotion and thus increases in pay. 

LVLPOSH was included in this equation to determine whether 

an individual who enters at a low level has a greater opportunity 

to climb to a higher level because there is more room for him or 

her to move. One would expect, from a segmented labour market 

perspective, that the higher the port of entry position entered 

(assuming there are multiple job ladders) the greater the chance 

that the company considers the individual to possess all the 

characteristics associated with workers in the primary sector. If 

this were to be the case, the higher one starts the higher the 

grade one is more apt to end up in.2 

l included the variable EVAL1 which measured the first 

performance appraisal received by the employee. If one accepts 

the argument that performance appraisals are a good indication of 

an employeets productivity and that this measure is used as part 

of the evidence in deciding promotion, then, taking a human 

capital approach, one would expect that the higher the rating, 

the higher the level to which an employee is likely to be 

promoted. 

As in the first two regression equations, YRSPRJBS and 

LEVELED were included in the equation. The reason for including 

them as evidence for the human capital interpretation remains the 

same in this model. However , accordinq to some of the proponents 

of this theory, such as Mincer (1974), l should expect LEVELED to 
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have less of an effect on FINLPOS since, once someone is hired, 

on-the-job training increases in relative importance in the 

determination of promotion and salary increases. 

Both main effect variables and interactive variables were 

included. No interactive terms were found to be significant. The 

final additive model had an R-squared of 0.828. The number of 

individuals included in the sample was 109. AlI independent 

variables which were found to have a significant correlation of 

O. 50 or over were examined in pairs and the variable that was 

determined ta contribute more significantly to the dependent 

variable were left in the model and the remaining one was in each 

case excluded. By limiting the model to those independent 

variables which were not highly correlated l hoped to reduce the 

degree of multiculinearity. Table 4.5 represents the final 

variables found to be the most significant in contributing to the 

dependent variable FINLPOS. 

variable 
Intercept 
YRSWRKED(Xl) 
LVLPOSH (X2) 
EVAL1(X3) 

R-Squared 
n-109 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

Coeffisi,nt-
-1.588** 

0.178*** 
0.944*** 
0.780*** 

0.828 

-unstandardized regreasion coefficients 
@standardized regression coefficients 

Coef(isient@ 
o 
0.176*** 
0.867*** 
0.132*** 
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The resul ts of the reqression equation indicate that for 

each additional year an employee works they will increase their 

final level in this firm by 0.178 of a level. This findinq is 

consistent with the human capital and the seqmented labour market 

approach because in each theory more seniority and experience 

within a firm results in an increase in productivity which 

results in an increase chance of promotion. 

In the case of the variable LVLPOSH, for every one 

additional level the employee enters the firm there is an 

increase of 0.944 in their final level in this firme If one 

accepts the possibility of there existinq within this firm 

multiple job ladders, this findinq would be consistent with the 

seqmented labour market theory. That is, those who started in 

ports of entry in hiqher ranked job ladders will be accessible to 

hiqh qrade jobs within the firme Alternatively, if there exists 

few positions off limits to external applieants then there may 

only be a limited internaI labour market. 

The fact that only 22 employees out of 114 received at least 

one promotion indicates that there is a rather modest amount of 

movement from the initial entry level position. Sinee, only 

approximately 20 percent of the sample experieneed a promotion, 

LVLPOSH appears to be an interveninq variable. And sinee LEVELED 

has such a stronq impact on LVLPOSH it probably contributes, to a 

larqe extent, indirectly to the final position of an employee. 

The indirect effect of level of education is further supported by 

examining the indirect effects of level of education, throuqh the 
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variable measuring entry level position. Consistent with findinqs 

from such human capital theorists as Mincer (1974), level of 

education has an indirect effect, but no direct effect, on final 

position (see Table 4.6). Both versions of the segmented labour 

market theory do not discuss any direct or indirect effect of 

level of education on future positions in the firme However, it 

is important to consider that their discussion has primarily been 

limited to blue collar work. 

19dir,ct effect of Level of Educatiqn. conditional on the Visible 
M1nor1ty and Sex statu,. on F1NLPQS 

White Females 
White Males 
Non-White Males 

(VISMIN=O MALE=O) 
(VISMIN=O MALE=l) 
(VISMIN=l MALE=l) 

0.517 
0.811 
0.330 

1ndirest effect of Sex Status. conditional on the Level of 
Educat10n. on FINLppS 

+ 1 STD LEVELEO 1.571 

1ndi.ect effect of Visible pinority statua. Conditional on 
Prey10us Pertinent Work Exper1ence and Level of Education. on 
FINLPOS 

-lSTD YRSPRJBS, 
Mean YRSPRJBS, 
Mean YRSPRJBS, 

+lSTD YRSPRJBS, 
+ lSTD YRSPRJBS, 
+lSTD YRSPRJBS, 

White 

VISED 
VISJB 
MALEED 

+ lSTO LEVELED 
Mean LEVELED 

+ lSTO LEVELED 
-lSTO LEVELED 

Mean LEVELED 
+ lSTO LEVELED 

(VISMIN-O) 

-2.471 
-2.029 
-3.904 
-1.586 
-3.462 
-5.337 

0.126 

-0.480 
-0.213 
0.294 
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Additional indirect effects, throuqh entry level position, 

suqgest that visible minorities (conditional on years of previous 

pertinent worJc experience and level of education) and females 

(conditional on level of education) continue to be at a 

disadvantage at achieving final positions located hiqher up in 

the firmes job ladders relative to whites and males respectively. 

The final significant variable within this model is EVAL1. 

Its significance is 0.0029. For every increase of 1 on the scale 

used for an employee 1 s first evaluation of their overall jOb 

performance there is an increase of 0.780 in an employeels final 

level in this company. The effect of EVAL1 tends to support the 

human capital argument, if this measure has been a real measure 

of productivity, or potential to be productive. 

Regression Model '3 
The third and final linear reqression model was completed 

with the variable final salary received either during last year 

of employment or during the last year of this study (FINLSAL­

see appendix 4 for further discussion of variable) as the 

dependent variable. The independent variables that were used for 

the reqression equation in which FINLPOS was the dependent 

variable, were again used in this equation. Two additional 

variables were included. Salary at time of entry (SALWKH) was 

included using the same reasoning discussed for including LVLPOSH 

as a variable in the equation when FINLPOS is the dependent 

variable. Second, FINLPOS was included in arder to substantiate 

the tact that the grade level has a direct bearinq on salary. 
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Both main effect variables and interactive variables were 

introduced but no interactive variables were found to be 

significant. 

The final additive model was chosen after omitting SALWKH, 

which was significant in this model but did not contribute to the 

explained variance because it was highly correlated with other 

independent variables. The variable SALWKH was correlated hiqhly 

wi th both YRSWRKED and FINLPOS. The correlation between SALWKH 

and YRSWRKED was -0.51413 with a significance of .0001. The 

correlation between SALWKH and FINLPOS was 0.55122 with a 

significance of .0001. 

The following Table 4.7 includes all the main effects in the 

additive model which were significant in contributinq to the 

FINLSAL which is measured in dollars/week. The number of 

individuals considered in this model was 109. The R-Squared of 

this equation is 0.786. 

Table 4.7; Regrelision Analysis with Final Salary" (FINLSAL) as 
the Dependent Var1able 

Variable 

Intercept 
EVAL1(X1) 
YRSWRlŒD (X2 ) 
FINLPOS (X3) 

R-Squared 
n-109 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

Coefficient-

73.812* 
27.799* 

5.570** 
39.815*** 

0.786 

"measured in dollars/week 
-unstandardized regression coefficients 
@standardized regression coefficients 

Coefficient@ 

o 
0.097* 
0.114** 
0.826*** 
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Of the variables attempted in this model FINLPOS is the most 

important independent variable effecting FINLSAL. FINLPOS is 

highly correlated with FINSAL. The correlation between these two 

variables is 0.87287 and the significance of this correlation is 

0.0001. For every additional level the employee is located in the 

firm either at the time just prior to leaving or if working in 

this company as of January 1, 1988 their last position as of this 

date, there is an increase of $39.81 to their final salary per 

week. Within this regression model the relationship between 

FINLPOS and FINLSAL has a significance of 0.0001. What is 

important to point out is that in a previous model the variable 

LVLPOSH was included and significantly effected the variable 

FINLSAL. However, it was highly correlated with the variable 

FINLPOS. The correlation between these two variables was .87830 

and the significance was 0.0001. l chose to leave the variable 

FINLPOS in and omitted the variable LVLPOSH because it seems 

likely that the effect of LVLPOSH affects salary largely through 

its effect on f'INLPOS. The fact that the variable FINLPOS is the 

most significant variable (of those variables tested) and is very 

significantly highly correlated with the FINLSAL suggests that 

the variables which help to produce the final position also 

largely determine final salary. 

The two remaining significant variables in this regression 

equation are YRSWRKED and EVAL1. Since l have already discussed 

the link between salary and promotion, and more specifically 

FINSAL and FINLPOS l will simply mention the remaining resul ts. 
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The variable EVAL1 has a significance of 0.0448 at an alpha level 

of .05. This model indicates that for every unit increase on the 

scale used for an employee 1 s first evaluation of their overall 

job performance there is an increase of $27.80 in their salary 

per week.3 The final independent variable found to have a 

significant impact on FINSAL is YRSWRKEO which has a significance 

in this model of 0.0149. The results of this equation indicate 

that for each additional year that an individual works in this 

company he or she receives an increase of $5.57 to their salary 

per week.4 

The Eyent History Model 

The Hazard Rate 

prior to running the event history model, l calculated the 

at risk sets and hazard rates6 to determine the set of 

individuals who were at risk of receiving a promotion durinq a 

specifie year and the probability of receiving promotion durinq a 

particular year. According to Allison (1984) the hazard rate 

while being an unobserved variable still controls both the 

occurrence and the timing of events. Thus, he argues, i t is a 

fundamental dependent variable in an event history model (p.16) • 

The results can be seen in the Table 4.8. 
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Tab1. 4,8i pist.ribut.ien g' Y.,r e' Prgmet.iop 

Humb.r :rft!lk IiIi~ila~l~ 
~ Promot..d H,zArd R.t.. 
1982 7 54 0.130 
1983 11 53 0.208 
1984 4 54 0.074 
1985 1 57 0.018 
1986 5 67 0.075 

total 28 285 

Ey.nt. Histery 

In order to compensate for sorne of the difficulties inherent 

in assuminq a linear relationship in a reqression model an event 

history model was employed usinq loqistic reqression procedures. 

The event history analysis does not treat promotion as a static 

phenomena. Thus, promotion will be treated as a process and not 

only as an isolated occurrence. 

Accordinq to Allison (1984) an event history iSi 

ideal for studyinq the causes of events, they typically 
possess two features--censorinq and time-varyinq explanatory 
variables--that create problems for the standard statistical 
techniques such as multiple reqression (p.9). 

He claims that censorinq7 and time-varyinq explanatory 

variables (independent variables which change over time-such as 

aqe and number of years worked in the firm) can produce serious 

bias and loss of information (1982,p.62). This method deals with 

the censorinq problem by ensuring that individuals whose time to 

the first promotion is censored contribute exactly what is known 

about them. In other wotds, they did not receive a promotion in 

Any of the five years studied. Further, time-varyinq explanatory 

variables are easily included because each year at risk is 
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treated as a distinct observation (Allison,1984,p.19). Finally, 

linear regression equations assUlIle that if the event examined 

does not occur, the chances of the event happening in the future 

is zero. In the event history model, even though an individual 

does not experience the event the model still considers the 

probability of the individual experiencing the event in the 

future. 

The problem is that the time studied is arbitrary. This is a 

result of the fact that the change in personnel forms in 1982 

meant that some of the questions asked of the applicants were 

different prior to 1982 than during or after 1982. In order to 

ensure that my data was as complete as possible I chose to 

concentrate on the records after 1981. However, I did take 

information from application forms prior to 1982 in order to fill 

in Any information gaps in employee demographics llot present 

after this date in their iile. In addition, I had a two month 

time constraint to examine this firmes files. For the two above 

reasons I have chosen to limit my examination to a five year 

periode 

In order to achieve as large a sample as possible the method 

of random censoring was used. In other words, not all individuals 

examined began their career in the company in 1982. Nor did all 

employees continue until at least the end of 1986. Allison (1984) 

suggests methods for testing sensitivity of random censoring 

(p.29j. This was attempted and the various scenarios resulted in 

differEnt resul ta. The dichotomous variable indicating whether 
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one received at least one previous promotion (PREPRM) was not 

tound to be a significant determinant ot promotion. Further, the 

dichotomous variables, representing whether an employee worked 

during a particular year (YR82 , YR83, YR84, YR85, YR86) , were 

tested toqether, using one year as a reference qroup, and were 

not found to be significant. As a result of these two findinqs l 

decided to expand my sample beyond those individuals workinq 

prior to 1982 and after and those who started after 1982. 

Further, repeated events were controlled for by chanqinq the 

cOding of the variable representing the grade level an employee 

was in durinq a particular year (LEVELPOS). In other words, if an 

employee was in a grade 5 job in year t he or she was coded 5 for 

LEVELPOS. However, if the employee received a promotion to a 

grade 7 job in year t+1 the variable LEVELPOS, for that employee, 

would be recoded with a 7 for the year t+1. The same is true for 

the variable which indicates whether an employee has received at 

least one previous promotion in this firm (PRMPRE). If the 

employee has never received a previous promotion then he or she 

would receive a 0 for the variable PRMPRE. However, if a 

promotion is received, aIl further coding of this variable ls 

given a 1. Thus indicatinq for the remainder of the employee' s 

employment, or for the remainder of the study, that this employee 

has received at least one previous promotion. This variable was 

determined by subtractinq the first level hired trom the level 

employed in the first year of study. If the two periods were the 

same year, the original level was subtracted trom the level from 
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the followinq year. This procedure of sUbtractinq the level from 

a particular year from the next year was continued until the 

employee received a promotion, left the firm, or the period 

studied ended. Since the nature of my data made it difficult for 

me to determine the number of promotions, prior to 1981, an 

employee received l was forced to confine this variable to the 

measurinq of 'at least one promotion received'. (See pp.53-55 for 

discussion of problems with repeated events.) 

This model has followed aIl workers throuqhout their career 

from the beqinninq of 1982 to the end of 1986 within this 

company. AlI codinq was based on information taken from the 

employee filtss. No additional information, other than what was 

available about the individual employees, was assumed in terms 

of them receivinq a promotion. When they received a promotion 

they were coded 1 on the dependent variable (PROMOTED). If they 

did not receive a promotion they received a o. The independent 

variables are briefly discussed below. 

The variable indicatinq the number of years workp.d in this 

f irm (YRSWRRED - as discussed in the reqression equat. ions) and 

the variable representing the age (AGE) of the employee were 

adjusted for an employee, in each year of the study, to indicate 

the chanqe. The variables MALE, VISMIN, LEVE LE ° , LVLPOSH, 

YRSPRJBS (see appendix 4 for an explanation of variables and the 

chanqe in the cOdinq of the variable YRSPRJBS from its previous 

use in the linear reqression models), DEPTl, DEPT2, and ~EPT4 (I 

includeC: the department variables because no one in the sample 
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had been transferred from a department originally hired into 

another department in this study) are constant variables and have 

been discussed in reference to the variables used in the above 

regression equations. The dichotomous variable representinq the 

marital status of an employee in each year (MARRIED) is coded the 

same way as the variable MARRHD - discussed in the regression 

equation with the independent variable entry level position. 

Further, LVLPOSH was used as in the regression equations. LVLPOSH 

was introduced to control for the fa ct that the lower the 

position in the firm the more possible ranks to be promoted 

throuqh in a given period of time. Dichotomous dummy variables­

YR82 , YR83, YR84, YR85, YR86 - were created to determine whether 

employment pOlicies had chanqed over the five years examined, 

particularly in the interactions between MALE and year and VISMIN 

and year. Finally, the individual year variables were used to 

control for variations between the years in order to focus on 

individual characteristics. For example, if the record of an 

individual, being examined, was taken from year 1983 then 1 was 

recorded for the variable YR83. If it was taken from another 

year, the variable YR83 was coded o. 
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Table 4.9; L.pgistic Regression Analysis with PROMOTEp as the 
Dependent yarlable 

Variable 
Intercept 
YRSWRKED(X1) 
YR83 (X2) 
PRMPRE(X3) 
VISMIN(X4) 
LEVE LPOS (X5) 
VISMINPOS (X6) 
VISPRPRM(X7) 

n=285 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

Main Effect 
Model 

-0.633 
-0.327*** 
1. 048** 
0.420 

-0.199** 
-0.105 

Interaction 
Mode1 

0.803 
-0.314** 
1.015* 
1.960* 

-1.816 
-0.815* 

0.770* 
-2.116* 

In order to determine which logistic regression model in 

Table 4.9 is the most appropriate to interpret, l subtracted -2 

Log L of the first model (additive) from -2Log L of the second 

model (interactive). (160.19 - 151.92 = 8.27) The difference 

between the second and first model in terms of degrees of freedom 

is 2. Therefore at the .05 alpha 1evel of significance the 

interactive model is more significant and thus l have chosen to 

interpret the second model. 

In this event history scenario there were 28 promotions out 

of 285 observations. Thus, the probability of promotion is 0.10. 

l converted the log of the odds estimates to probabi1ity 

estimates. In the case of the independent main effect variables l 

multiplied the probability of promotion by (l-probability of 

promotion). l then multiplied the result (.09) by the log of the 

odds of the main effect variables which were not involved in an 
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int.raction ••• Tabl. 4.10 for r •• ul t. (... Hanushek " 

Jackson, 1977 , chapter 7, for a further discussion of this 

method) • 

variable 
YRSWRRED -0.029** 
YR83- 0.091* 

*-.05 
**-.01 
***-.001 

The results of the loqistic regression using the interactive 

model indicate that there remain two main effect variables that 

are not involved in any interactions. For each additional year an 

employee works in this firm the probability of promotion in any 

given year decreases by .03. This neqative effect was found in 

all the event history models attempted prior ta choosing this 

one. These findings are contrary to the results found for the 

variable YRSWRlŒD in the linear regression equations involvinq 

FINLPOS and FINLSAL as dependent variables. Moreover, the 

d'9creasinq effect of YRSWRKED on the probability of promotion is 

the opposite effect of what is expected by both the human capital 

and segmented labour market schools. Human capital theorists may 

have expected YRSWRJED ta be negative only if there had been an 

interaction with AGE, since firms should be willing to invest in 

individual workers at the height of their productivity, between 

the ages of 25 and 40 (Rosenbaum,1984). These results may 

indicate that the ra does not exist the same type of internal 
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labour market within my white collar firm that one finds in the 

blue callar sector. 

The other main effect variable is YR83. For those workers 

that were employed in 1983 the probability of them receiving a 

promotion in any given year increases by .09. Unfortunately, l 

have only a limited knowledge of the history of Company Z and 

thus 1 am not in a position to try and analyze what event(s) or 

circumstance(s) unique to the firm in 1983 may have led to there 

beinq an increase in the probability of workers employed durinq 

that year, relative to the other years, receivinq a promotion. 

Interestinqly enouqh, the sex of an employee was not a 

significant factor in the probability of promotion. To my 

knowledqe the owners of this firm have been very active in the 

implementation of pay equity leqislation, thus they may have 

consciously tried not to discriminate when it came to promotion. 

However, the fact that 1 found that women still do not enter the 

firm at the same level as males with the same education implies 

that women are still disadvantaqed from the start. 

In the interpretation of the significant interactions, 

arisinq out of the event history model, a total of 12 possible 

groups were considered. The following equation was used to 

determine the probability of each group receivinq a promotion.8 

1 

-(a+b1X1+b2X2+b3X3+b4X4+b5xS+b6X6+b7X7+e) 
1+e 
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Sinee YRSWRKED(Xl) and YR83 (X2) were not involved with the 

interactions 1 lIlultiplied the beta coefficients for Yrswrked(Xl) 

and Yr83(X2) by their respective lIleans. Then, 1 held the results 

for th~se two tarms constant in 011 12 cireumstances. In 

addition, the same intereept was uaed in 011 cases. Both the 

variables, PRMPRE(X3) and VISMIN(X4) were eonsidered at 0 and 1. 

LEVELPOS(X5) was looked at in three different possible 

combinations, at its mean and one standard deviation above and 

below the mean (see results below in Table 4.11). 

white, bod not ree.iyed a previons promotion 
Group 1 Group 2 Group 3 
0.08 0.004 0.0002 

Dep-white, had pot reçeiyed , preyions promotion 
Group 1 Group 2 Group 3 
O. 07 0.006 0.05 

~e, reeeiyed at least one preyious promotion 
Group ~ Group 2 Group 3 
0.37 0.03 0.001 

non-white, reeeiyed at least one preyiQUs promotion 
Group 1 Group 2 Group 3 
0.06 0 .05 0.05 

Group 1-one standard deviation below the me an job qrade level­
(LEVELPOS) 

Group 2-mean jOb grade level-(LEVELPOS) 
Group 3-one standard deviation above the mean job grade level 

(LEVELOS) 
(see appendix 7 for the mean, minimum, maximum and standard 
deviation of each independent variable.) 
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In qeneral, aIl but one group had a very small probability 

(8 percent or less) of receiving a promotion. Further, 

individuals employed in Group l jobs had more room to move up the 

job ladders than those in Group 2. This perhaps indicates that 

the jobs occupied by members of Group 2 tended to be more likely 

to be de ad-end in nature relative to those jobs found in Group 1. 

The group which had the greatest probability of being 

promoted were white individuals, who had already been promoted 

and who were employed in a job grade one standard deviation below 

the mean. This may be a result of the fact that these whites, as 

prtsdicted by the segmented labour market approach, had already 

been chosen, when hired, for the primary job ladders and were 

moving up slowly in the firme Since the variable controlling for 

entry level position was not significant, the mere fact that they 

had started at a lower position in the company was not the reason 

for them having an increased probability of being promoted, 

relative to the other groups. 

This group when compared to non-Whites with the same 

characteristics are found to have the largest difference of any 

similar White-non-White comparison. These Whites have a 31 

percent qreater chance of being promoted relative to their non­

White counterparts. This difference may be explained if non­

Whites are given only token promotions within jobs in the lower 

level tiers. Alternatively, dual labour market theorists may 

argue that this group enters the firm at the bottom of short job 

ladder~ and that they hava baen promotad to a point whera thera 
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are very few positions, accessible to them. Or they may simply 

enter secondary labour market jobs with no promotion 

possibilities "hat so ever. 

White employees who had not received a promotion and who 

fell into Group 3 had the least probability of receivinq a 

promotion. This may have been a result of this qroup beinq placed 

in a hiqh position on entry and thus there were very few if any 

positions for them to be promoted to. If members of this qroup 

had been promoted to another position above the top level studied 

or transferred to a job outside the departments or company (but 

still within the orqanization) studied their employee file would 

have been sent with them. Under these conditions l did not have 

access to their files. 

Visible minorities workinq in upper level positions had a 

qreater probability of receivinq a promotion than their white 

counterparts, reqardless of whether they had already received a 

promotion or note This may mean that those Whites who were felt 

to be worthy of promotion were qiven promotions to job ladders 

hiqher than is examined in this study. Those Whi tes who are 

considered too risky to be further invested in (by qivinq them a 

promotion) may be stuck in dead-end jobs in the hiqher level job 

ladders. Al ternati vely , non-Whi tes who are employed in the top 

positions may be employed on the bottom runqs of the top job 

ladders, and therefore may have more room to move up, relative to 

white employees who may be at the top and thus in dead-end 

positions. Finally, since we have already seen that this firm 
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hires visible minorities at lower positions than their white 

counterparts possessing either the same level of education and 

years of previous pertinent work experienee, non-white employees 

hired at the bottom ends of the top job ladders may be more 

productive than their whi te counterparts and thus they may be 

seen as more worthy of promotion.9 

Since there was no indication that in any one year there was 

a deviation in the probability of promotion for either visible 

minorities (or women), it is rather unlikely that the firm sought 

to redress in large numbers the discrimination experienced by 

visible minorities when being hired. However, they may have tried 

to redress past discriminations by giving non-Whites greater 

chances for promotion, if the y were able to make it into the 

upper level positions, relative to whites employed in the upper 

level positions. 

In comparing those employees in Group 2, regardless of 

col our , i t appears as though the employees who have recei ved a 

previous promotion may be on longer job ladders, relative to the 

group which has not recei ved a promotion. Perhaps, this means 

that a decision is made quite quickly as to whether an employee 

is worthy of being invested in by this firme If they are, they 

enter jOb ladders whieh allow them to experience at least one 

promotion (which most likely bring them into the mean range of 

LEVELPOS) and have the potential (though the probability is only 

between .03 and .05), within the limitation of the number of 

available jobs above them, of receiving a further promotion. 
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Whereas, the qroup, which ia seen as too riaky to the tirm to 

invest in, is placed in dead-end jobs with virtually no 

opportunities ~or receiving a promotion from their current job. 

An Examination 0; the Effect of LAteral Moyes on Promotion 

In the light of Rosenbaumls (1979) and Wellbank et al.ls 

(1978) contention that lateral moves can be used as an attempt to 

develop a potential candidate for future promotion, 1 tried to 

create a variable that would account for lateral moves wi thin 

this firme Since 1 only had information from the beginning of 

1981, and thus not the entire history of each employee at this 

company, I was unable to use the number of lateral moves as an 

independent variable in my regression equations. None the less I 

wanted to at least examine, even if somewhat superficially, 

whether Rosenbaum's (1979) claim was correct in my firm, or 

whether this firm opted to use lateral moves to employ their 

personnel in similar type jobs with no further potential to learn 

new skills (as discussed by Wellbank et al., 1978). 

In order to do this, 1 used the comments made by supervisors 

as to the reasons given for a raise (found in the employee files 

- as discussed earlier) to determine whether a lateral move took 

place and I also collapsed the variable 'reclassification' into 

the lateral move category. While this miqht not be the most ideal 

measure, for reasons 1 have already discussed above, this was the 

only way I had of measuring lateral moves. 
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1 decided to create categoriea repreaenting the total number 

of lateral movea by each employee during the period studied. The 

result was the creation of three groupa consisting of either 

zero, one, or two lateral movea. The following is a brief 

discussion of the variables used in this analysis and the means 

for selected variables for each group covering the years 1981 

through to the end of 1986 (Table 4.12). 

Of those variables examined FINLPOS, LVLPOSH, YRSWRKED and 

EVAL1 have all been discussed previously. Additional variables 

used in examining the lateral moves include: distance travelled 

(DISTRVL), years an employee worked in the firm during only the 

years studied (YWKINSTUDY), and whether a promotion occurred 

(PROMOTION). The variable DISTRVL is the absolute difference of 

FINLPOS and LVLPOSH. This variable indicates the number of levels 

moved by each employee. The problem with this variable is that it 

does not take into account that in each department there are not 

al ways jobs at each level. Thus, for example, if there were two 

employees at level three but in different departments, the fact 

that they were promoted to the next level within their respective 

departments does not necessarily Mean that they have been 

premoted to the same level. While the grade scheme is meant te 

take into account all jobs and all departments the fa ct that 

these two individuals May not be promoted to the same level would 

indicate that the job ladders and opportuni ties vary between 

departments. Finally, the dichotomous variable PROMOTION was 
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coded 0 for no promotion and 1 if a promotion occurred and was 

based on the job grade scheme information. 

Table 4,12; Means on S.lected Variables of Groups Experiencinq 
N9' One, 9r TwO Lateral Moves 

variAble 
LVLPOSH 

FINLPOS 

DISTRVL 

YRSWRKED 

YWKINSTUDY 

EVAL1 

PROMOTION 

Ne Mgyes 
5.48 
(82) 

6.56 
(82) 

1.09 
(82) 

4.09 
(82) 

3.32 
(82) 

2.70 
(77) 

0.34 
(82) 

On. Mey' 
3.96 
(23) 

4.78 
(23) 

0.83 
(23) 

6.96 
(23) 

5.26 
(23) 

2.43 
(23) 

0.39 
(23) 

-n is indicated in the bracket 

TVo Meves 
2.33 
(9) 

4.56 
(9) 

2.22 
(9) 

7.78 
(9) 

4.78 
(9) 

2.89 
(9) 

0.56 
(9) 

Due to the limitations of some of the variables used, it is 

only possible to make some observations about the means of the 

various groups found in Table 4.10. Of particular interest is the 

fact that the qroup which experienced two moves on average worked 

a total of 4.78 years during the period studied and recorded a 

mean of O. 56 for the variable promotion. conversely, the group 

which experienced only one move worked on average 5.26 years 

during the period studied and recorded an average of 0.39 for the 

promotion variable. 
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The group whieh experienced two lateral moves reeeived, on 

average, a higher first evaluation than the other two groups. 

Therefore, it is possible that this group's stronger showing may 

have eneouraged the firm to train them for future promotion by 

having th~m get to know as much about the·ir department as 

possible. 

While the above findings may imply that those who have 

experieneed two moves may on average be promoted more, there 

appears to be other information available within the above means 

which suggest that this statement cannot be made without 

hesitation. Sinee there are only nine employees within the group 

which experieneed two moves during the time studied, one or two 

individuals with extreme values eould have resulted in a large 

overall mean for the group. Further, while those who reeeived two 

moves have worked at the firm on average less years during the 

period studied, compared to the group which only experieneed one 

move, when one examines the variable Yrswrked it is the group 

whieh experieneed one move which has a higher average number of 

total years workecl in this firm relative to the group with two 

moves. 

Sinee the group which experienced two lateral moves, also, 

on average enterecl at a lower posi tion relative to the other 

groups, one must question whether their lateral moves are a 

result of them being in a low position with very little 

stimulating responsibilities? Perhaps, the move into similar type 

positions eould have been used as a tool to keep these employees 
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motivated and reduce the firms turnover? Alternatively, these 

employees may have been used to fill voids in positions which had 

become vacant for one reason or another? While Many of these 

questions cannot be answered from my data, it certainly raises 

questions for future research in white collar lateral moves. 

1 One of the problems with the cOdinq of this variable is that 
widowed, divorced, and separated women have been classified as 
not married. These women, havinq at one time been married, cou Id 
have at one time acted in the same way as those women who are 
classified as married. Not havinq a more throuqh description of 
individual employeels histories l was unable to create a sole1y 
never married cateqory because there was no way of determininq 
that individuals who May have indicated that they were sinqle 
upon entry into the firm did not previously experience a divorce 
or the 10ss of a spouse prior to the perioa studied. The only 
data available was current marital status. 

2 The problem with this data set, when it comes to determininq 
the effects of this variable in the reqression analysis, is that 
it May take more time for some employees to work up the job 
ladder than others and this cannot be taken into account when 
some of the employees have only been workinq in this firm one or 
two years and others eiqht or nine years. 

3 When the effect of the first evaluation on final salary is 
decomposed, usinq the final position as the indirect effect, only 
47 percent of the direct effect of first evaluation on final 
salary remains. 

4 When the effect of the number of years worked in this firm on 
final sa1ary is decomposed, usinq final position as the indirect 
effect, only 44 percent of the direct effect of number of years 
in the firm on final salary remains. 

5 Risk Set Il is the set of indi viduals who are at risk of event 
occurrence at each point in time (Allison, 1984,p.16). Il 

6 Hazard Rate "is the probability that an event will occur at a 
particular time to a particular individual, given that the 
individual is at risk at that time. It is calculated each year by 
dividinq the number of events by the number of individuals at 
risk (Allison,1984,p.16)." 

7 Censorinq occurs when an individual is not observed during one 
or more periods under consideration (Allison,1984, pp.28-29). 
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8 Hanushek and Jackson (1977) recommend using this formula, once 
having used logistic regression, when trying to interpret the 
probability of groups experiencing an event (pp.200-203). 

9 It is important to remellber that the variable EVALI measures 
the first available recorded employee appraisal. Thus, if 1 were 
to have further appraisals 1 might have found that Non-Whites in 
Group 3 were found to be more producti ve than their Whi te 
counterparts. 
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Conslusion 

In 1I\y thes is I have attempted to go beyond the tradi tional 

exa1l\ination of internal labour markets for blue collar workers by 

examining the app1icabi1ity of the most prominent theoretical 

arguments to white collar work. The availability of employee 

files for company Z gave me a somewhat unique opportunity to test 

the human capital and seqmented labour market theories. The data 

available to me did not allow me to establish the motivations of 

those responsible for the promotion structure of this firme The 

data did allow me to examine the extent to which the determinants 

of hiring position and promotion are more or less consistent with 

the alternative models. But the resulting analysis does not allow 

me to reject or accept entirely any one of the theories. Further, 

my analysis indicates to me that there is some degree of overlap 

between the predictions of the ostensibly different theories. 

However in some instances, 1 am able ta point out that certain 

findings are more clearly consistent with one theory than 

another. While my sample is somewhat smal1 and limited to one 

firm, l believe 1 can draw six conclusions from my results which 

call for further investigation on a much more comprehensive 

scale. 

First, it is clear from the frequencies as well as the 

regression equations involving entry level posi tian, that the 

white collar departments investiqated do not possess a single 

comprehensive jOb ladder. Even though a majority of employees 

enter the firm at the bottom three grade levels, there still 
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exists a larqe percentage of workers who enter above the bottom 

ranks. This finding may suggest that there exist no entrenched 

jOb 1adder. Alternatively this findinq may simply indicate that 

there exists several small short jOb 1adders throuqhout each 

department. If ei ther is the case one may have to rethink the 

importance of the entry level position within individual job 

ladders and question whether white collar job ladders are 

actually protected from the external market. If individuals are 

hired from outside the firm to fill many of the hiqher qrade 

positions, the firm may have to entice individuals to choose 

their firme Market forces of supply and demand may impact on the 

salary and benefits (an issue not included in this thesis) 

individuals receive. This findinq would raise questions as to the 

accuracy of seqmented labour market theorists who emphasize 

custom within the firm as determinant of wage and promotion 

rather than market forces. 

Second, in showing that level of educat ion only impacts 

directly on entry level posi tion my data substantiate both 

versions of the seqmented labour market theory, as weIl as the 

arquments made by some human capital theorists such as Mincer 

(1974). This highliqhts the fact that factions in aIl three 

schools consider level of education to act in the same manner, 

even though they have alternative explanations a,l to why they 

expect these resu1ts. Furthermore, the fact that leve! of 

education has an indirect effect on final position in the firm 

(consistent with human capital theorists such as Mincer, 1974), 

.. ,. 
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suggests that orthodox segmented labour market theorists should 

clearly differentiate blue collar jobs and some low level white 

collar jobs in terms of the education needed. Since level of 

education did have an impact on employees entering or ending up 

in higher positions in this sample, this finding would suggest 

that at least some of the jobs examined can be classified as 

lower tier primary labour market jobs. 

Third, my results indicate that in this firm years of 

previous pertinent work experience contribute to the entry grade 

level. This finding raises questions as to whether the segmented 

labour market argument, that employment experience has no bearing 

on the level of entry into a firm because skills are so firm 

specifie that they are not transferable, can be used to describe 

white collar work. Rather, Osterman (1984) may be correct in his 

belief that some white collar skills are brought from outside the 

firm and only minimal firm specifie skills must be obtained on 

the job. If these resul ts were found over several f irms , this 

would suggest that some forms of clerical work can be classified 

as beinq in the lo~er tier of the primary sector because orthodox 

segmented labour market theorists would expect previous 

experience from other firms to have no impact on entry level 

position in the secondary labour market. 

Fourth, as expected by aIl three sChools, years worked in 

this firm helped contribute to the final grade level position 

within the firm and the final salary. This variable more than any 

other examined within thi. thesis indicates the similarities of 
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all three schools under consideration. All expect that, at least 

in the primary sector, mora years of work with a tirm lead to an 

increasa in productivity and thus an increase in qrade level and 

income. 

However, the etfect of years worked in the firm contributed 

neqatively to the probability of promotion in the event history 

model. Since years worked in this firm was siqnificant and 

neqati ve in all the scenarios attempted for the event history l 

am quite confident of the direction and siqnificance of the 

effect of this variable relative to any of the other variables in 

the event history model. The question is why do there appear to 

be somewhat conflictinq findinqs from the linear reqression 

models relative to the loqistic reqression model (used in the 

event history analysis), for this particular variable? One 

possible reason for the findinq from the event history model, 

indicatinq that years in the firm has a neqative effect on the 

probability of promotion, is the fa ct that a siqnificant number 

of promotions were qiven between January 2, 1982 and January 1, 

1983. This period is the second of the years covered by my data. 

Some special circumstance produced a wave of promotions in 1983. 

But this may have partially exhausted the opportunities for 

promotion for several years. So after 1983, most workers 

accumulated experience without qettinq promoted and this no doubt 

affeoted the reBul ts. 

Besides, as discussed earlier, one must remember that the 

samples and dependant variables for the reqression and event 

1 ,~:.1',:~~ 
'. 

" , 
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history analysis are somewhat different and thus one may expect 

to have different results. If one accepts the results from the 

event history analysis, the implications are that perhaps 

seniori ty may not be as important a reason for promotion as has 

been found in most labour market studies of any kind. 

If, however, one considers the linear reqression equations 

ta be the more representative of the actual situation in the firm 

then the findinqs would be consistent with the expectation that 

in white collar firms employees are rewarded in various ways 

(such as the receivinq of promotions) for their loyalty to their 

employers. Further, it may be possible that employees are 

evaluated quite early in their employment for their potential for 

advancement. Those employees who are deemed worthy of promotion 

may rise from the lower ranks quite quickly and those who are not 

remain stuck at their oriqinal entry qrade level. 

Fifth, as expected by all three schools, women and visible 

minorities do not do as well as white males. Since my information 

larqely takes the form of quantitative data l am only able to 

speculate as to some the reasons why my results indicate that 

women and visible minorities are more likely to enter this firm 

at positions lower than white males with similar achieved 

characteristics. Does discrimination exist? If yes, what form 

does it take? As discuss.ed earlier, many of the explanations of 

discrimination used by human capital theorists and the orthodox 

seqmented labour market theorists are very similar in nature. 

Bath schools consider employer' s "taste" for wh! ta male workers 
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as a possible reason for unequal treatment. In addition, both 

schools consider statistical discrimination as a reason for the 

existence of discrimination. Alternatively, perhaps visible 

minorities and women do not seek as high a grade level to enter 

as their white male counterparts with the same achieved status? 

In the case of the final position and final salary one may expect 

that if discrimination exists it may occur indirectly throuqh the 

use of job evaluations. In other words, visible minority workers 

may be given lower job evaluation grades relative to white 

workers thus leading to white workers receivinq a greater 

probability of promotion. While it is true that visible minority 

employees have a greater probability of promotion, relative to 

whites, if they are in the top grade levels, they are more often 

than not found in positions below the top rungs. The limitations 

of my data, in terms of it being quantitative and the limited 

number of visible minority members within my sample do not allow 

me to make any definite conclusions regarding why the results are 

not similar for all groups. 

Finally, while the examination of the effect of lateral 

moves on promotion is quite limited due to the small population 

and limi ted knowledge available on the occurrence of lateral 

moves, the evidence suggests that further research must take 

place in order to determine the impact of su ch transfers. If the 

nuJtlber of lateral moves does have an impact on promotion in 

cleJ:ical work this would turther verity the tact that this form 

of work possesses characteristics traditionally found in primary 

" ; 
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sector jobs because there would be addi tional skills and 

knowledge obtained in each job. 

To my knowledqe the orthodox seqmented labour market 

theorists have ignored the possibility of lateral moves and have 

concentrated their efforts on upward transfers. The radical 

school while not addressing lateral moves directly, would most 

likely expect that, since most moves are between virtually 

homoqeneous jobs, lateral moves do not in actual fact increase 

the breadth of knowledqe of the firm, in any way relevant to jOb 

performance. Thus, an increase in lateral moves should not 

directly increase the probability an individual will receive a 

promotion. Like the radical theorists, human capital theorists do 

not directly address the impact of lateral moves on promotion and 

income. However, the human capi tal theorists would expect that 

the increase in experience, as a resul t of workinq in various 

jobs, would lead to a qreater productivity-which leads to an 

increase in the probability of promotion and a hiqher income. 

In addition to the questions raised above with respect to 

lateral moves, if it is found that lateral moves do contribute to 

an increase in the probability of promotion, it must be 

determined at what point, on averaqe, a neqative relationship 

beqins between the number of laterai moves and the probability of 

promotion. Finally, there May be variations between firms and 

industries in the use and reasons for the use of lateral moves. 

It is hoped that Many of the results and questions raised in 

this thesis will encouraqe others to examine internal labour 
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market theories within the white collar context. Further, it is 

important in the process of examination to not only clearly 

attempt to examine the descriptive nature of white collar work 

and the promotion and waqe process, but it is also important to 

attempt to explain the origins of the process. Perhaps by 

understandinq the origins of the internal labour market in the 

white collar sector, and clerical work in particular, we may be 

able to clearly support or disapprove part or all of the three 

major internal labour market theories. 
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Appapdix '1 
Jgb TitI.. 'pd their Grade LeVlI. 

Cgmaret. Control Departm.nt 

Grade 13 

Grade 10 

Grade 9 

Grade 8 

Grade 7 

Grade 6 

Grade 5 

Grade 4 

Grade 3 

InternaI AUditor, Financial strategist. 

Assistant Controller, Corporate Accountant, 
Manager(Treasury). 

Credit Services Manaqer, Leasinq Administrator, 
Supervisor Docw.entation Control, 
Accountant(Accounts payable-Supplier Relations , 
Reconciliation section), Supervisor(Accounts 
Payable-Supplier Relations & Reconciliation 
Section), Payroll Supervisor. 

Secretary. 

Financial Strategist. 

Accounting Clerk(Credit operations), Foreiqn 
Purchase Control Clerk, Senior Accounting 
Clerk(Accounts Payable Documentation Control), 
Senior Accounting Reports Clerk, Section 
Head(Accounts Payable). 

Foreiqn Purchasinq Clerk, Unit processing Clerk. 

Intermediate Accountinq Clerk, Bank Reconciliation 
Clerk, Accounting Reports Clerk(Accounts Payable), 
Senior Documentation Control Clerical, 
Correspondance Clerk(Accounts Payable), Senior 
Reconciliation Clert~Accounts Payable), Senior 
Benefits Reconciliation Clerk, Senior Payroll 
Clerk, Senior Accounting Clerk(Credit Operations). 

Batch Bankinq Clerk, Banking Clerk, Secretary, 
Sales Processing Clerk, Intermediate Benefits 
Clerk, Jr. Benefits Clerk, Factory payroll Clerk, 
Intermediate Input Clerk, Jr. Accounting Clerk, 
(Accounting Clerk Inquiry Clerk, NSF processing 
Clerk, Processinq Clerk--Credit Operations), 
Docœaentation Clerk(Accounts Payable), Expense 
Reconciliation Clerk, Retail Reconciliation Clerk, 
Intermediate Reconciliation Clerk(Payroll 
Departaent), Payroll Procassinq Clerk, 
Collection Clerk. 
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Input Clerk, Clerical Assistant, Statistieal 
Clerk, Reeeptionist/Typist, Direct Line Clerk, 
Mierofil. Clerk, Docuaentation Control Clerk, 
Interaediate Clerk(Supplier Relations), 
Telephone Clark, Rad Poldar Clark, Racaptionist. 

Fila Clark. 

Real E'tata pap'Itaent 
Grade 18 

Grade 16 

Grada 15 

Grade 14 

Grade 13 

Grade 12 

Grade Il 

Grade 10 

Grade 8 

Grade 7 

Grade 6 

Grade 5 

Grade 4 

Grade 3 

Grade 2 

Finaneial Control Manager. 

Leasing Manaqer. 

Lease Administration Manaqer-occupancy Manaqer. 

Insurance Manaqer, Construction Manager, Legal 
Manager, Leasing Supervisor. 

Senior Leasing Representative, Legal 
Negotiator(Assistant). 

Legal supervisor, Building Services Manager, Lease 
Administration supervisor, Oeeupancy Supervisor, 
Special Projects, Insurance Supervisor. 

Loss Control Offieer. 

Insuranee Analyst, Building Superintendent, 
Insuranee Assistant. 

Senior Seeretary, Assistant Lease, Special 
Projeets Coordinator, Administrative Assistant. 

Senior OCcupancy Clerk-Group Leader, Accountant. 

Lease Administrator=Aceounting Clerk, Oeeupancy 
Clerk-Lease Administrator. 

Clerk/Secretary, Legal Secretary, Legal Secretary, 
Claias Seeretary. 

Bookkeeper. 

Assistant Adainistrator. 

Reeeptionist/Typist, Lease Administration 
Assistant. 

" , 
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Purcbasing Gnd Zel'PP"9PiS'ti pp' pgp'rtaeDt 
Grade 11 

Grade 10 

Grade 9 

Grade 7 

Grade 6 

Grade 5 

Grade 4 

Grade 3 

Grade 2 

Grade 1 

Teleco .. unication, Operations • Office Services 
Manager. 

Purchasing • Telecommunication Administration 
Manager, Purchasing Supervisor. 

Purchasing Agent-Dffice service Buyer=Buyer. 

Financial Strategist. 

Administrative Assistant, Purchasing Assistant, 
Supervisor of Mail Rooa. 

Shipper/Receiver(store rao.), 
Shipper/Receiver(central), Telecommunications 
Clerk. 

Micro Input , Purchasing Clerk. 

Accounting , Input Clerk, Department 
Secretary/Clerk, Secretary/Receptionist, 
Clerical Assistant, switchboard Operator/Mail Room 
Clerk, Switchboard Operator. 

Telex Operator. 

Mail Roca Clerk. 
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uat. the .mploy" on the job ,....ing performed. Check ( .;) the statement c.-.. .....,.. ... 

ich most ne.rly expresses your overall judgment on .ach quality. _._.N .... ..... --... -
I~I-"''''-...... ,_ .. terwy --_o._el'" _ .. _IONIeI! 

Ha .... Lrllie Ha. 

"CIOecI • no pl 
e~_ Die .. 

KHOWLEIIGE OF 0 0 Q/ 0 0 1./ 1 
WOAK 
Con ... , _ec1ge 01 WIU"'Ior_ ~ AdeQUIII grl.., 1Ieau •• InaO.QUa" COMMENTS 
"''''''' JOlI ....,.a III,ou;!' on ail 0I\III1 1IIIIIIu;II~ 01 .. _1 .... 

_1IdIf_ 
_'ecI;. 

1 __ ' glNf8l1duC.· 01--. IODIIfOmI"JQII ~""". .... -_, 'DlCIII"eclltaonlll\l ",tIIouI 
_. --

QUAHTI1Y Of WOAK 0 0 Q 0 0 ""1 
eons_IIII_.oI FIçod _" .. T ...... OIII A .... ", V_bIIow Very 110_ COMMENTS 
__ groclucecl """" Unu .... 'IyDIII good ",,1umI -III' wcw_.r 
_ COncl~oon. Dos· .. Oduc. 
rlgMl ..... 

OUALIl'f Of WORK 
0 0 0 0 0 1 

eonlce, n •• lnl.1 accur· E.<e'DhoN'1y AcCIIII.GII Slidom 011111 Toom'''YI''ora COMMENTS 
KY, and IIIDlllCllDlkly 01 ICCU,.II "'C· unu.ually nec • ...,., unaCClI)l1DIe or ",Kt..",. 
, .... ". repOIe .. 01 locaUy no ml'- ne., accural. 10CMe" 

fI __ .IT., 
valume ,." .. occ:uoonll -- or "lKfoon. 

.".. or 
"lICloon. 

AIIILIlV TO L.!ARN 0 rY 
NEWOUTlES 

0 0 0 1- .' 

ConSICI" IIIIlPIId ... I~ E.<ceDllONIIy LI_' riIDIGIY A_a", .. INC- AeQu'.''''''' Very slOw 10 COMMENTS 
""IC~ "'/~. "'III ... ".., 'UIIOIII," At,. ... ""Iru- bo ... ,_"ecI 1111101 IIDIrIID Poor 
rouI"" Mel gr.1OI •• - _Ml .... ,IO CI_ NINCIICIfI ......."., 
1l1 .... ,IOII. eonilCII, _ C/lIngIG con· 
-IV 10 ,.,." ,"'. Glhonl 
lInOwild", 

INITIATIVE. 0 0- 0 0 0 1 - 1 
Con"OI' ,n. ,."OlnCY'o Inillatrv.r. VfIt't/ '1IOUfe. St'Iowllnl111 AIr"y_" Neeal ccn,'ant COMM(;NT5 

1 

con'F1bu1. c2evlfOQ and lUltlngIn fr .. 1\.01 t.v. OCcaSIOn ",.,""' .. , .... lHOdGlng 
• corry OUI ".., 10 ... or 

1 

Qulnl .... ng Illy .... ,IIOa. .,t.rneMd 
money 

CO<lPERATION 0 Q, 0 0 0 1 y' 
eon.ICI., mlnn., ot UO .. OU, 01 GI!, lion; Acc.DIIIIII S/Ic.1 ,.luCI V.ry 000' COMMENTS 

1 

'*'<lion; Ou"n .. 1 r ... • "" ·.Y'O Wlllwo,n _1'0 CO- COOO""1011 
110'\1"10' coop •• 11 aSOCII'H _"e 

1 . 1 

ê'b~:~ ~~~~E 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 1· : 
001. ".,,'" f",nk ,ntellu;."t l'h,nkS QUM:_ JUOQm"" Fllrly (l"aDII Incl1nld 10 Poer COMME~TS 

'Y ana ma". dlClIlOn. 'Y lO9"ally .JIUIIIy DlllloglCIl unr't.e. 1 1 

i01Ilcally? Oulll.no""" 'OgrCJI 

J 
2. Descrlbe other Quahtles (not hsted above) whlch deserve mention elther as strengths or weaknesses 

t_~,-=--=-~-=--=-~-=--~~-_-~·--~-~_-~-_--·~~ ___ ===_-_-___ -__ J 

o 
. " " ........... , .. , - .. '. - . " . ......... ~ . .,.. .... ..... .. ' .. 
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3. Comment on employ,,', ,trtngthl, ClNlng txamples from job performance. 

1------ - - .--
f---- -- ---- ---------------

1- - --------

4. Comment on important areas needing improvement, glVing examples trom job performance 

~-------------------------------------------------------~ 
-----

5. Rate overall performance in relation to how weil tasks and responslbllitles are camed out and how weil 
job responslblhties are met. (Check ..; ) 

Excellent 

o 
Very Good 

o 
Good 

o 
Satisfactory 

o 
Unsatlsfactory 

o 

6. What action Will be taken to encourage and asslst employee's improvement ln above aren? 
What are expected results and how Will they be measured? 

---
-
-
1------
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Employee commenta on appraisal 

Employee Signature 

Appralsed by ___ _ 

Approved by _ 

Revlewed by __ _ 
(Persenllel) 

_-----------Oate _ 

_ __ -=_~~-----__ Oate_ 
(Signature) 

_" -==--__________ Oate _ 
(Signature) 

(Signature) -

_ _____ Oate __ 

Please forward to Personnel Oepartment for retenti en ln personnel file. Thank yOU. 

141 



c 

c 

_endix '3 
Codinq pf variables 

Independent variables 

1. MALE 
coded 0 for famale 

1 for male 

2. VISMIN (whether the individual is a visible .inority) 
coded 0 for white 

1 for other 

3. FAGE (age when first hired) 

4. FAGESQ (Fage*Fage) 

5. YRSWRKED (number of years worked in the fira) 
(calculated by subtracting the year that the 
individual was hired from either the last year 
employed or the last year this study examined) 
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6. YRSPRJBS (number of previous years of pertinent experience) 
(this variable was created by examining each 
employees past work history. 1 assUJDed that the 
employee while not necessarily including all past 
work experiences on their resume or interview would 
have .ost likely included those work experiences 
which were relevant to the job they were seeking in 
hopes that all relevant experience would increase 
their chances of being hired.) 

coded 00 for no previous pertinent experience 
01 for >0 months and <=6 months 
02 for >6 months and <=1 year 
03 for >1 year and <=1 year six months 
04 for >1 year six months and <=2 years 
05 for >2 years and <-2 years six months 
06 for >2 years six months and <-3 years 
07 for >3 years and <-3 years six months 
08 for >3 years six months and <-4 years 
09 for >4 years and <-4 years six months 
10 for >4 years six months and <-5 years 
11 for >5 yeara and <-5 years six months 
12 for >5 years six months and <-6 years 
13 for >6 years and <-6 years six months 
14 for >6 years six months and <-7 years 
15 for >7 years and <-7 years six months 
16 for >7 years six months and <-8 years 
17 for >8 yeara and <-8 years six montha 
18 for >8 years six .onths and <-9 years 
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19 for >9 years and <-9 years six .onths 
20 for >9 years six .onths and <-10 years 
21 for >10 years and <-10 years six months 
22 for >10 years six aonths and <-11 years 
23 for >11 years and <-11 years six months 
24 for >11 years six months and <~12 years 
25 for >12 years and <=12 years six months 
26 for >12 years six months and <=13 years 
27 for >13 years and <=13 years six months 
28 for >13 years six months and <=14 years 
29 for >14 years and <-14 years six months 
30 for >14 years six months and <=15 years 
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7. MARRHD (whether the employee was married when first hired) 
coded 0 for not married (includes those single 

widowed 
divorced 
separated) 

coded 1 for married (includes those married or 
living in common law) 

* This variable was only included in the equation in which entry 
level position was the dependent variable. 

8. LEVELED (level of education) 
coded 01 for no schooling 

02 incomplete grade school 
03 qraduated primary school 
04 incomplete hiqh school 
05 co.pleted grade 12 
06 completed grade 12 and certificate 
07 completed grade 13 
08 completed grade 13 and certificate 
09 some collage or university or accounting courses 
10 co.pleted college or accountinq courses at 

college 
11 completed college and certificate 
12 bachelors deqree 
13 bachelors and certificate 
14 bachelors and some accounting courses 
15 two bachelors degrees 
16 bachelor of business administration 
17 bachelor degree and some professional school 
18 masters degree 
19 professional degree(e.g_ accountant, law) 

Rather than coding LEVELED by number of years of school 
completed, l coded thi. variable as a quasi interval variable. 1 
partially patterned the codinq after the Canadian Quality of Life 
survey (published by York University) codinq of their education 
variable. 
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9. EVALl (ratillC) of overal1 perforaance-the rirst evaluation 
co.pleted by the ~ployaa'a supervisor) 

coded 0 unaatiafactory 
1 aatiaractory 
2 CJood 
3 very CJood 
4 excellant 

10.Dummy variables were created for tha three depart.ents looked 
at in this study. 

a) DEPTl (working in the corporata control department) 
codad 0 no 

1 yas 

b) DEPT2 (working in the real estate department) 
coded 0 no 

1 yas ' 

c) DEPT4 (working in the purchasing depart.ent) 
coded 0 no 

1 yes 

11.SALMKH (salary ($/Week) at the time hired in this company) 

12.LVLPOSH (level of position hired for-Ievel entry position) 

13.FINLPOS (final levaI of position either during the last year 
employed or during the last year of the study) 

Independent variables 

1.LVLPOSH (level of position hired for-entry level position) 

2.FINLPOS (fina1 level of position either during the last year 
e.ployed or durinCJ the last year of study) 

3.FINLSAL (final salary received either during last year of 
employment or during the laat year of the study­
-salary ia measured by dollars/week) 

The difficulty vith thia variable ia that the final salary for 
each e.ployee laay not occur in the a_a year. That is if an 
.. ployee left the fira in 1984 the final salary would be based on 
this individuals 1984 .alary. Bavav.r, if the .. ployee was still 
working vith the fira aa or january 1, 1987 their final salary 
would be in 1987 dollars. 

, , l 
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1. YRSPRJBS (nUllbar o~ pravious yeara o~ pertinent work 
experi.nca) ( ••• further discu •• ion of thia variable 

in explanation o~ indepandent variables used in the 
regression eqgations.) However unlike the reqression 
eqgation variable tbis one Is coded in nWllber o~ 
years and not in balt years. 

coded 00 for no previous pertinent experience 
01 for >0 aonths and <=1 year 
02 for >1 year and <=2 years 
03 for >2 years and <=3 years 
04 for >3 years and <-4 yBars 
05 for >4 years and <-5 yBars 
06 for >5 years and <-6 yBars 
07 for >6 years and <=7 years 
08 for >7 years and <=8 years 
09 for >8 years and <-9 yBars 
10 for >9 years and <-10 years 
11 for >10 yeara and <-11 years 
12 for >11 years and <-12 years 
13 for >12 years and <=13 years 
14 for >13 years and <-14 years 
15 for >14 yeara and <slS years 

Independant VAriable 

PROMOTED (wbether individual received a promotion in the 
particular year investigated.) 

coded 0 no promotion received 
1 pro.otion received 
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AImowU, If 

Tb •••• !Urine 9( Pt9'9ti pp (me axe Pi,,,regt, 899rs;t' 

The followinq tables exaaine pro.otion fro. tvo different 
sources. The colu.ns raflect the raasons given, by a supervisor, 
for an .. ployee receivillC) a rai.e(Type :I). This information vas 
obtained trOll an eaployee lUIenement tor.. This _asure includes 
the categories of deaotion, no .ava.ent, promotion, lateral .ove 
and reclassification. The rova repreaent the information based on 
the job qrade sche.e used by the fira and extensive interviews by 
hWllan resources personnel(Type II). This .. asure was lbited to 
demotion promotion and no p~o.otion. 

~ilbltl l 1982 
TvDtI , 

N=53 pemo1;ion Np Moye Pra rattlral Reclaa! 

Pemptiqp 0 0 0 1 0 

Typtl :I:I No ProJg 0 39 2 4 0 

Pro, 0 0 7 0 0 

Tilbltl l 198~ 
TvDa 1 

N=50 pemot;ion No MoYtl ~ raterai Reclass 

DeJgotion 0 0 0 1 0 

Typtl JI No Prom 0 34 4 0 1 

Prpt 0 1 8 1 0 

Table , ;l.21i 
'l'vDe , 

N=53 ge,otien Hp Move l.mlI Lateral Reclass 

QlPPtiM 0 1 1 0 0 

Type Il No prqe 0 42 2 0 2 

Prg' 0 0 5 0 0 
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0 Tab;l.l ~ 1985 
TvDA ;1; 

N-55 Ilpptiipp 1'9 "RY' &ma 14I;IF.;I. Re91 ••• 

PMetipp 0 0 0 0 0 

Type II Ho Proll 0 49 1 3 0 

=- 0 0 2 0 0 

~Ibl. ~ 1986 
TvDa ;1; 

N-66 pt_iep Hp "PX' =sa W ey1 Reg1.,s 

Demotion 0 0 0 0 0 

Type II Ho Proll 0 55 3 2 1 

=- 0 0 4 1 0 

o 
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AppancUX '5 

Bypothe... ot Direct Ittact_ 

DI!:. Bu.an CaDitAl &8CJlltlm;ild '11122)11: bl:ket 
Orthodox Radical 

LEVELED LVLPOSB +ve +veA +veA 

F:IHLPOS +ve' none none 
F:IHLSAL +ve' none none 

YRSPRJBS LVLPOSB +ve none@ none 
F:IHLPOS +ve none none 
F:IHLSAL +ve none none 

YRSWRIŒD LVLPOSB R.A. N.A. R.A. 
F:IHLPOS +ve +ve +ve 
F:IHLSAL +ve +ve +ve 

EVAL1 LVLPOSB H.A. H.A. R.A. 
F:IHLPOS +ve none none 
F:IHLSAL +ve none none 

LATERAL LVLPOSB H.A. N.A. N.A. 
HOVES F:IHLPOS +ve none none 

F:IHLSAL +ve none none 

R.A.-Not appropriate. 

A-As discos.ed in the footnote at the end of cbapter 4, :I have 
chosen ta use the .ore traditional s8C)llented labour theory 
argument. Bath versions believe level of education will have a 
positive effect in as .ucb a. thls variable Is used as a 
screeninq device ta place individuals into the appropriate labour 
market. Once it bas been deterained vhich labour market the 
individual vorker viII enter bath versions of thi. school predict 
level of education viII have no effect on ent~ level position. 

'-So.e huaan capital theorists argue that 1eve1 of education has 
only an indirect effect on FINLPOS and FINLSAL. 

@-So.e orthodox s~ted labour I12U"ket theorists consider the 
possibiJ.';"ty that SOll8 general skills _y be transterable in the 
priJaélry sector fro. one fira ta another. 
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Means of Various Groups 

MALE MALE FEMALE FEMALE 
TOTAL MALE FEMALE WHITE NON-WHITE WHITE NON-WHITE WHITE NON-WHITE 

LVLPOSH 4.92 7.20 4.28 5.43 3.42 8.53 4.38 4.67 2.94 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

FINLPOS 6.04 8.64 5.31 6.47 4.96 9.65 6.50 5.70 4.19 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

" FINLSAL 418.40 527.52 387.75 444.48 349.33 604.88 363.13 405.53 342.44 -, 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

DISTRVL 1.12 1.44 1.03 1.05 1.54 1.18 2.13 1.03 1.25 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

YRSWRlŒD 4.96 4.52 5.08 4.68 6.38 4.06 5.50 4.83 6.81 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

FAGE 27.37 29.32 26.82 27.68 27.29 29.12 29.75 27.33 26.06 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

, 

RAGE 32.32 33.84 31.90 32.36 33.67 33.18 35.25 32.16 32.88 
(114) (25) (89) (87) (24) (17) (8) (70) (16) 

. , 
EVAL1 2.67 2.77 2.63 2.62 2.90 2.69 3.00 2.61 2.87 

, 

(109) (22) (87) (85) (21) (16) (6) (69) (15) 

YRSPRJBS 7.43 10.12 6.66 7.46 8.13 10.47 9.38 6.71 7.50 
(112) (25) (87) (85) (24) (17) (8) (68) (16) 

LEVELED 8.54 11.08 7.79 8.67 8.58 11.65 9.88 7.10 7.94 
(110) (25) (85) (83) (24) (17) (8) (66) (16) 

.-

DISTRVLFFINLPOS-LVLPOSH .... .' 
~ 

FAGE=age when hired \C " ,\ 

RAGE=age when last in firm or on January l, 1986 i See Appendix 3 for explanation of variables. 
, 

<' . 
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M~itionl.l. B •• w,y ,~. tb§ Logi.t;l& Be9ruai2D lIitb mQlIQ%lm1 li 
the Independent Variable 

Variable IIHD MinillUP, Maxillg Standard Deyiation 

YRSWRlŒD 5.165 1 17 3.358 
YR83 0.186 0 1 0.390 
PRMPRE 0.509 0 1 0.501 
VISMIH 0.705 0 1 0.457 
LEVELPOS 6.119 1 16 3.829 
VISMHPOS 4.712 0 16 4.561 
VISPRPRM 0.323 0 1 0.468 
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